THIS CIRCULAR/STATEMENT IS IMPORTANT AND REQUIRES YOUR IMMEDIATE ATTENTION.

IF YOU ARE IN ANY DOUBT AS TO THE COURSE OF ACTION YOU SHOULD TAKE, YOU SHOULD CONSULT YOUR STOCKBROKER, BANK MANAGER, SOLICITOR, ACCOUNTANT OR OTHER PROFESSIONAL ADVISER IMMEDIATELY.

Bursa Malaysia Securities Berhad ("Bursa Securities") has not perused the contents of Part B in respect of the Statement to Shareholders in relation to Proposed Share Buy-Back and Part C of the Circular in respect of Proposed New Constitution prior to its issuance as it is an exempt document pursuant to Paragraph 2.1 of Practice Note 18 of the Listing Requirements for the Main Market of Bursa Malaysia Securities Berhad.

Bursa Securities takes no responsibility for the contents of this Circular/Statement and makes no representation as to its accuracy or completeness and expressly disclaims any liability whatsoever for any loss howsoever arising from or in reliance upon the whole or any part of the contents of this Circular/Statement.

Shareholders of See Hup are advised to read and consider the contents of this Circular / Statement carefully before voting on the resolutions pertaining to the Proposals at the forthcoming AGM.



SEE HUP CONSOLIDATED BERHAD

(391077-V) (Incorporated in Malaysia)

PART A CIRCULAR TO SHAREHOLDERS IN RELATION TO THE PROPOSED NEW AND RENEWAL OF SHAREHOLDERS' MANDATE FOR RECURRENT RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS OF A REVENUE OR TRADING NATURE AND THE PROVISION OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE BETWEEN THE COMPANY AND ITS SUBSIDIARIES VIA THE CENTRALISED TREASURY MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

PART B STATEMENT TO SHAREHOLDERS IN RELATION TO THE PROPOSED RENEWAL OF AUTHORITY TO BUY-BACK ITS OWN SHARES BY THE COMPANY

PART C CIRCULAR TO SHAREHOLDERS IN RELATION TO PROPOSED ADOPTION OF NEW CONSTITUTION OF THE COMPANY

The above Proposals (as defined) will be tabled under Special Business at the Twenty-Third ("23^{rd"}) Annual General Meeting ("AGM") of See Hup Consolidated Berhad ("See Hup" or "the Company"). Notice of the 23rd AGM of the Company together with the Form of Proxy are included in the 2019 Annual Report.

The Form of Proxy for the 23rd AGM must be completed in accordance with the instructions therein and deposited at the Registered Office of the Company at 170-09-01, Livingston Tower, Jalan Argyll, 10050 George Town, Penang, not later than forty-eight (48) hours before the time appointed for holding the 23rd AGM or at any adjournment thereof.

Last date and time for lodging the Form of Proxy . Monday, 9 September 2019 (Prior to 11.30 am)

Date and time of the AGM . Wednesday, 11 September 2019 at 11.30 am

Place of the AGM . The Wembley Hotel, Wembley Room 8, Jalan

Magazine, 10300 Penang

DEFINITIONS

Except where the context otherwise requires, the following definitions shall apply throughout this Circular:-

"Act" : The Malaysian Companies Act, 2016 as amended from time to

time and any re-enactment thereof

"AGM" : Annual General Meeting

"Board" : Board of Directors of See Hup

"Bursa Securities" or : Bursa Malaysia Securities Berhad (635998-W)

"Exchange"

"CMSA" : Capital Markets and Services Act, 2007 as amended from time

to time and any re-enactment thereof

"Code" : Malaysian Code on Take–Overs and Mergers 2016 including

any amendment from time to time and any re-enactment

thereof

"Directors" : This shall have the meaning given in Section 2(1) of the Act

and for purposes of the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate, includes any person who is or was within the preceding 6 months from the date on which the terms of the transaction were agreed upon, a Director of See Hup or any other company which is its subsidiary or holding company or a Chief Executive Officer of See Hup, its subsidiary or holding

company

The term "Executive Director" shall mean a natural person who holds a directorship in a full time executive capacity on

the Board and is on the payroll of the Company

"EPS" : Earnings per Share

"Hong Seng Group" : Companies associated with Dato' Teoh Hai Hin and Teoh Hai

Bim where both of them and their siblings exercised control

and management collectively, namely:-

Hong Seng Motor Sdn Bhd (143194-X)

Hong Seng Rental Sdn Bhd (385689-T)

Hong Seng Truck Parts Sdn Bhd (406084-M)

Hong Seng Assembly Sdn Bhd (415902-P)

Hong Seng Vehicles Sdn Bhd (535770-T)

Hong Seng Housing Sdn Bhd (231537-U)

"Listing Requirements" or

"MMLR"

Main Market Listing Requirements of Bursa Securities

including any amendment that may be made from time to time

and any re-enactment thereof

"LPD" : 2 July 2019, being the latest practicable date before the printing

of this Circular/Statement

"Major Shareholder"

- Means a person who has an interest or interests in one or more voting shares in a company and the number or aggregate number of those shares, is
 - (a) 10% or more of the total number of voting shares in the company; or
 - (b) 5% or more of the total number of voting shares in the company where such person is the largest shareholder of the company

It shall include any person who is or was within the preceding 6 months of the date on which the terms of the transaction were agreed upon, a major shareholder of See Hup as defined above (or any other company which is its subsidiary or holding company).

For the purpose of this definition, "interest in shares" shall have the meaning given in Section 8 of the Act

: Any day when Bursa Securities is open for trading of securities

: Net Assets

: Such person, in relation to any person (referred to as "said Person") means such person who falls under any one of the following categories:

- (a) A family member of the said Person;
- (b) A trustee of a trust (other than a trustee for a share scheme for employees or pension scheme) under which the said Person, or a family member of the said Person, is the sole beneficiary;
- (c) A partner of the said Person;
- (d) A person, or where the person is a body corporate, the body corporate or its directors, who is/are accustomed or under an obligation, whether formal or informal, to act in accordance with the directions, instructions or wishes of the said Person;
- (e) a person, or where the person is a body corporate, the body corporate or its directors, in accordance with whose directions, instructions or wishes the said Person is accustomed or is under an obligation, whether formal or informal, to act;
- (f) a body corporate in which the said Person, or persons connected with the said Person are entitled to exercise, or control the exercise of, not less than 20% of the votes attached to voting shares in the body corporate; or;
- (g) a body corporate which is a related corporation of the said Person.

Collectively, the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate, Proposed Share Buy-Back and Proposed New Constitution

"Market Day"

"NA"

"Person Connected"

"Proposals"

"Proposed New Constitution"

Proposed adoption of new Constitution of the Company as set

out in Part C.

"Proposed Shareholders' Mandate" Proposed New and Renewal of Shareholders' Mandate pursuant to Paragraph 10.09 of the Listing Requirements and Practice Note 12 of the Listing Requirements for the RRPT for See Hup Group to enter into RRPT which includes the provision of financial assistance between the Company and its subsidiaries via the centralised treasury management system

"Proposed Share Buy-Back"

Proposed renewal of authority to buy-back its own shares by the Company of up to maximum of ten per centum (10%) of its issued shares as set out in Part B

"Provision of Financial Assistance"

A proposal by the Company to obtain a shareholders' mandate for provision of financial assistance between the Company and its subsidiaries via the centralised treasury management system pursuant to Paragraph 3.4, Practice Note 12

"Purchased Shares"

: Shares that have been purchased by the Company pursuant to the Proposed Share Buy-Back

"Recurrent Related Party Transactions" or "RRPT" Transactions with Related Party or Related Parties involving recurrent transactions of a revenue or trading nature which are necessary for the Group's day to day operations and are in the ordinary course of business of the Group.

"Related Party" or "Related Parties"

Directors, Major Shareholders and/or Persons Connected with such Director or Major Shareholder who are interested in the

RRPT

"RM" and "sen"

"Share(s)"

Ringgit Malaysia and sen respectively

"See Hup" or "the Company"

See Hup Consolidated Berhad (391077-V)

"See Hup Group" or "the Group"

See Hup and its subsidiaries

Ordinary share(s)

"Substantial Shareholder"

A person who has an interest or interests in one or more voting

shares in the Company and the number or the aggregate number of such shares is not less than five percent (5%) of the

total number of all the voting shares in the Company

"Treasury Shares"

Purchased Shares which are or will be retained in treasury by the Company and shall have the meaning given under Section

127 of the Act

Words incorporating the singular shall, where applicable, include the plural and vice versa and words incorporating the masculine gender shall, where applicable, include the feminine and neuter genders and vice versa. Reference to persons shall include a corporation, unless otherwise specified.

Any reference in this Statement/Circular to any enactment is a reference to that enactment for the time being amended or re-enacted.

Any discrepancies in the tables included in this Circular/Statement between the amounts listed, actual figures and the totals thereof are due to rounding.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART A

CIRCULAR TO SHAREHOLDERS IN RELATION TO THE PROPOSED NEW AND RENEWAL OF SHAREHOLDERS' MANDATE FOR RECURRENT RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS OF A REVENUE OR TRADING NATURE AND THE PROVISION OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE BETWEEN THE COMPANY AND ITS SUBSIDIARIES VIA THE CENTRALISED TREASURY MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

			Page
1.	INTF	RODUCTION	1
2.	DET.	AILS OF THE PROPOSED SHAREHOLDERS' MANDATE	2
	2.1	Paragraph 10.09 of Chapter 10 of the Listing Requirements	2
	2.2	Practice Note 12 of the Listing Requirements	3
	2.3	The principal business activities of the Company and its subsidiaries	3
	2.4	The principal business activities of the other related transacting parties	5
	2.5	Nature of RRPT and class of Related Parties	6
	2.6	Estimated amount of financial assistance between See Hup and its subsidiaries	11
	2.7	Amount due and owing under the RRPT	12
	2.8	The guidelines and review procedures on which transaction prices will be determined and other review procedures	13
3.	DISC	CLOSURE IN ANNUAL REPORT	15
4.	DEV	IATION FROM MANDATE	15
5.	STA	TEMENTS BY THE AUDIT COMMITTEE	15
6.		IONALE FOR AND BENEFITS OF THE PROPOSED SHAREHOLDERS'	15
	6.1	Rationale for the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate	15
	6.2	Benefits of the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate	16
7.	FINA	NCIAL EFFECTS OF THE PROPOSED SHAREHOLDERS' MANDATE	16
8.	APPI	ROVAL REQUIRED	17
9.		EREST OF DIRECTORS, MAJOR SHAREHOLDERS AND OR PERSONS NECTED TO THEM	17
10.	DIRE	ECTORS' RECOMMENDATIONS	19
11.	AGM	I	19
12	FUR'	THER INFORMATION	19

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART B

STATEMENT TO SHAREHOLDERS IN RELATION TO THE PROPOSED RENEWAL OF AUTHORITY TO BUY-BACK ITS OWN SHARES BY THE COMPANY

1	INTRODUCTION	Page 20
1.		
2.	DETAILS OF THE RENEWAL OF SHARE BUY-BACK AUTHORITY	20
	2.1 General	20
	2.2 Public Shareholding Spread	21
	2.3 Funding	21
	2.4 Treatment of Shares Purchased	21
	2.5 Ranking	22
	2.6 Pricing	22
	2.7 Purchase of, Resale Or Transfer And Cancellation of See Hup Shares made in the preceding Twelve (12) Months	22
	2.8 Implication of the Code	22
3.	RATIONALE FOR THE PROPOSED SHARE BUY-BACK	23
4.	POTENTIAL ADVANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES OF THE PROPOSED SHARE BUY-BACK	23
	4.1 Potential Advantages	23
	4.2 Potential Disadvantages	23
5.	FINANCIAL EFFECTS OF THE PROPOSED SHARE BUY-BACK	24
6.	DIRECTORS' AND SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS' INTERESTS	25
7.	SHARE PRICES	26
8.	DIRECTORS' RECOMMENDATIONS	27
9.	APPROVAL REQUIRED	27
10.	FURTHER INFORMATION	27

TABLE OF CONTENTS

D	٨	\mathbf{D}^{γ}	Г	
т.	↤			١.

_	CULAR TO SHAREHOLDERS IN RELATION TO PROPOSED ADOPTI ISTITUTION OF THE COMPANY	ON OF NEV
COI	STITUTION OF THE COMPANY	Page
1.	INTRODUCTION	28
2.	DETAILS OF THE PROPOSED NEW CONSTITUTION	28
3.	EFFECT OF THE PROPOSED NEW CONSTITUTION	29
4.	DIRECTORS' AND MAJOR SHAREHOLDERS' INTERESTS	29
5.	DIRECTORS' RECOMMENDATIONS	29
6.	APPROVAL REQUIRED	29
7.	AGM	29
8.	FURTHER INFORMATION	29
AP	PENDIX I	
1	DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITY STATEMENT	30
2	MATERIAL CONTRACTS	30
3	MATERIAL LITIGATION	30
4	DOCUMENTS AVAILABLE FOR INSPECTION	30
AP	PENDIX II	
CO	NSTITUTION	31

PART A

CIRCULAR TO SHAREHOLDERS IN RELATION TO THE PROPOSED NEW AND RENEWAL OF SHAREHOLDERS' MANDATE FOR RECURRENT RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS OF A REVENUE OR TRADING NATURE AND THE PROVISION OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE BETWEEN THE COMPANY AND ITS SUBSIDIARIES VIA THE CENTRALISED TREASURY MANAGEMENT SYSTEM



Total Logistics Solutions

SEE HUP CONSOLIDATED BERHAD

(391077-V) (Incorporated in Malaysia)

31 July 2019

Board of Directors:

Lee Chor Min (*Group Managing Director*) Lee Hean Huat (*Executive Director*)

Haji Shamsul Ariffin Bin Mohd Nor (Executive Director)

Datuk Haji Muhadzir Bin Mohd. Isa (Executive Director)

Ng Shiek Nee (Independent Non Executive Director)

Lee Phay Chian (Independent Non Executive Director)

Mak Cheow Yeong (Independent Non Executive Director)

Registered Office:-

170-09-01, Livingston Tower Jalan Argyll 10050 George Town, Penang

TO: THE SHAREHOLDERS OF SEE HUP CONSOLIDATED BERHAD

Dear Sir/Madam,

PART A CIRCULAR TO SHAREHOLDERS IN RELATION TO THE PROPOSED NEW AND RENEWAL OF SHAREHOLDERS' MANDATE FOR RECURRENT RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS OF A REVENUE OR TRADING NATURE AND THE PROVISION OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE BETWEEN THE COMPANY AND ITS SUBSIDIARIES VIA THE CENTRALISED TREASURY MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

PART B STATEMENT TO SHAREHOLDERS IN RELATION TO THE PROPOSED AUTHORITY TO BUY-BACK ITS OWN SHARES BY THE COMPANY

1. INTRODUCTION

At the Twenty-Second AGM held on 3 September 2018, the Board obtained a mandate from the Company's shareholders to enter into RRPT of a revenue or trading nature and the provision of financial assistance between Related Parties which are necessary for its day-to-day operations and are carried out in the ordinary course of business on normal commercial terms not more favourable to the Related Party than those generally available to the public. The authority granted pursuant to the said mandate shall, in accordance with the Listing Requirements, lapse at the conclusion of the forthcoming Twenty-third (23rd) AGM unless the authority for its renewal is obtained from the shareholders of the Company at the forthcoming AGM.

See Hup, had on 10 July 2019 announced to Bursa Securities that the Company would be seeking a new and renewal of mandate in respect of the Group's new and existing RRPT from its shareholders pursuant to Paragraph 10.09 of Chapter 10 of the Listing Requirements.

The Company would also be seeking a renewal of mandate from its shareholders in respect of pooling of funds within the Group via a centralised treasury management function pursuant to Paragraph 3.4 of Practice Note 12 of the Listing Requirements.

The Circular is prepared for the purpose to provide the shareholders of the Company with information on the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate and to seek your approval for the resolution to be tabled at the forthcoming AGM pertaining thereto.

YOU ARE ADVISED TO READ AND CONSIDER THE CONTENTS OF THIS CIRCULAR INCLUDING THE APPENDIX CAREFULLY BEFORE VOTING ON THE RESOLUTIONS PERTAINING TO THE PROPOSED SHAREHOLDERS' MANDATE TO BE TABLED AT THE FORTHCOMING AGM.

2. DETAILS OF THE PROPOSED SHAREHOLDERS' MANDATE

The Proposed Shareholders' Mandate, if approved at the forthcoming AGM will continue to be in force until:

- (i) the conclusion of the next AGM following the forthcoming AGM at which time the mandate will lapse unless the authority is renewed by a resolution passed at the meeting;
- (ii) the expiration of the period within which the next AGM after the date it is required to be held pursuant to Section 340(2) of the Companies Act 2016 (but shall not extend to such extension as may be allowed pursuant to Section 340(4) of the Companies Act 2016); or
- (iii) revoked or varied by resolutions passed by the shareholders of the Company in a general meeting

whichever is the earlier.

2.1 Paragraph 10.09 of Chapter 10 of the Listing Requirements

Pursuant to Paragraph 10.09(2) of the Listing Requirements, a listed issuer may seek a mandate from its shareholders for RRPTs subject to the following:-

- (i) the transactions are in the ordinary course of business and are on terms not more favourable to the Related Party than those generally available to the public;
- (ii) the shareholders' mandate is subject to annual renewal and disclosure is made in the annual report of the aggregate value of transactions conducted pursuant to the shareholders' mandate during the financial year where the aggregate value is equal to or more than the threshold below in relation to a listed issuer with a share capital which is more than RM60 million:-
 - (a) the consideration, value of the assets, capital outlay or costs of the RRPT is RM1 million or more; or
 - (b) the percentage ratio of such RRPT is 1% or more, whichever is the higher;
- (iii) the listed issuer's circular to shareholders for the shareholders' mandate includes the information as may be prescribed by Bursa Securities, together with a checklist showing compliance with such information;
- (iv) in a meeting to obtain shareholder mandate, the relevant related party must comply with the following requirements:-
 - (a) a related party with any interest, direct or indirect ("Interested Related Party"), must not vote on the resolution in respect of the RRPTs;
 - (b) an Interested Related Party who is a director or major shareholder must ensure that persons connected with it abstain from voting on the resolution in respect of the RRPTs;

- (c) where the Interested Related Party is a person connected with a director or major shareholder; such persons stated in paragraphs (b) above, as the case may be, must not vote on the resolution in respect of the RRPTs.
- (v) the listed issuer immediately announces to Bursa Securities when the actual value of a RRPT entered into by the listed issuer, exceeds the estimated value of the RRPT disclosed in the circular by 10% or more and must include the information as may be prescribed by Bursa Securities in its announcement.

Accordingly, the Board proposes to seek the shareholders' approval for the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate. The Proposed Shareholders' Mandate will allow the See Hup Group, in the normal course of business, to enter into the existing RRPT referred to in section 2.5 of Part A of this Circular, provided that such transactions are made at arm's length, on See Hup Group's normal commercial terms and on terms not more favourable to the Related Party(ies) than those generally available to the public and are not to the detriment of the minority shareholders of See Hup.

The transactions concluded for the financial year ended 31 March 2019 are incorporated in the 2019 Annual Report.

2.2 Practice Note 12 of the Listing Requirements

Paragraph 3.4 of the Practice Note 12 to the Listing Requirements allows the Company to seek shareholders' mandate in respect of the pooling of funds within the Group via a centralised treasury management function or such similar arrangements which entails the provision of financial assistance by the Company and/or its unlisted subsidiaries, or both, on a short or medium term basis provided that:-

- (a) the Company in seeking such a mandate in accordance with Paragraphs 8.23 and 10.09 of the Listing Requirements, must include in its circular, in addition to such other information as prescribed under the Listing Requirements, the estimated amounts or value of financial assistance ("Estimate"); and
- (b) if the actual amount of financial assistance provided or rendered exceeds the Estimate, the Company must make an immediate announcement of the same. If the percentage ratio of the amount of financial assistance provided or rendered in excess of the Estimate is 5% or more, the Company must comply with Paragraph 10.08 of the Listing Requirements.

2.3 The principal business activities of the Company and its subsidiaries

The principal activity of See Hup is investment holding whilst the principal activities of its subsidiaries are broadly categorised as follows:-

- Provision of logistics services such as hiring of heavy machineries, cranes, forklifts, cargo trailers, pole trailers, low loaders, provision of inland clearance depot facilities, provision of forwarding, sea and air freight services, provision of bonded and nonbonded truck services and refrigerated truck services, provision of warehousing services, provision of bulk cargo handling services and provision of container haulage services.
- Provision of non-logistics services such as letting of property, supply of contract labour, trading in general merchandise and engage as sub-contractor for construction works.

The companies in See Hup Group which are involved in the RRPT of a revenue or trading nature and their respective principal activities are set out below :-

Name of subsidiary	Interest held	Principal activities
Held by See Hup		
See Hup Transport (K.L.) Sdn Bhd ("SHTKL")	100%	Hiring of general cargo trailers, pole trailers mixer trucks and cement tankers.
See Hup Transport Company Sdn Bhd	100%	Hiring of general cargo trailers, pole trailers and low loaders, forwarding services and hiring of cranes
See Heng Company Sdn Bhd	100%	Hiring of heavy machineries, cranes and forklifts, and trading in general merchandise mainly constructions materials
See Hup Pioneer Logistics Sdn Bhd ("SHPL")	56.5%	Provision of cross-border logistics services such as forwarding, transportation and warehousing
Mazs Marketing (M) Sdn Bhd ("MMSB")	76.85%	Provision of transportation services such as bonded and non-bonded trucks and general cargo trailers and warehousing services
SH Logistics (M) Sdn Bhd ("SHLM")	50.1%	Hiring of general cargo trailers and refrigerated truck services
SH Moment Builder Sdn Bhd ("SH Moment")	51%	Sub-contractor for construction and maintenance works
Hot Colour Furniture Sdn Bhd ("Hot Colour")	51%	Letting of property
Held by SHPL		
SH Haulage Sdn Bhd ("SHH")	70%	Provision of container haulage services

2.4 The principal business activities of the other related transacting parties

The principal activities of the other related transacting parties that are involved in the recurrent related party transactions with See Hup Group are set out below:-

Name of related transacting party	Principal activities
Four Seas International Co. Ltd ("Four Seas")	Worldwide forwarding
Pen-Link Logistics Sdn Bhd ("Pen-Link Logistics")	General carriers and transporters
See Hup Pioneer Logistics (Thailand) Co. Ltd	Provision of transport services in Thailand
Tanjung Marine Sdn Bhd ("Tanjung Marine")	Provision of forwarding services
SH Freight Services Sdn Bhd ("SH Freight Services")	Freight Forwarding services
Biaxis (M) Sdn Bhd ("Biaxis")	Geotechnical contractor and investment holding
Prosful Trading Sdn Bhd ("Prosful")	Provision of transportation services, trading of construction materials, trading in spare parts, diesel, tyres and accessories for motor vehicles and repairing services
Uni Moment Engineering Builders Sdn Bhd ("Uni Moment")	Sub-contractor for construction works, builders and contractors for buildings and transport agent
Hong Seng Group	Supply/rental of rebuild and reconditioned commercial vehicles, trucks, heavy machinery and equipment, spare parts and engines and rental of property
Mazs Sdn Bhd ("Mazs")	Manufacture and assembly of commercial vehicles and all Terrain Vehicles (ATV)

2.5 Nature of RRPT and class of Related Parties

2.5.1 The details of the nature and estimated annual value of the RRPT in respect of which the Company is seeking renewal of mandate from its shareholders as contemplated under the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate are as follows:-

Related Party with whom the Group is transacting	Company within the Group involved in RRPT	Estimated value after AGM 2018 to AGM 2019 (RM)^	Estimated value after AGM 2019 to AGM 2020 (RM)®	Nature of transactions	Interested Related Party*	Actual value ⁺ (RM)
Four Seas**	SHPL	1,000,000	1,000,000	Provision of forwarding and transport services in Malaysia to Four Seas	Interested Director/ Major Shareholder Surasit Santiwarakom	153,162
		2,000,000	2,000,000	Provision of forwarding and transport services in Southern Thailand by Four Seas		598,184
	Surasit Santi		o a director an	a direct shareholdi d major shareholde our Seas.		
See Hup Pioneer Logistics (Thailand) Co. Ltd **	SHLM	500,000	500,000	Provision of transport services in Malaysia to See Hup Pioneer Logistics (Thailand) Co. Ltd	Interested Director/ Major Shareholder/ Person Connected Li Chun Huat Li Chau Ging	0
		2,000,000	2,000,000	Provision of transport services in Thailand by See Hup Pioneer Logistics (Thailand) Co. Ltd		522,003
		g (son of Li Chi	_	eer Logistics (Thail a director of SHLM		

Note: ** Companies incorporated in Thailand

Related Party with whom the Group is transacting	Company within the Group involved in RRPT	Estimated value after AGM 2018 to AGM 2019 (RM)^	Estimated value after AGM 2019 to AGM 2020 (RM)®	Nature of transactions	Interested Related Party*	Actual value ⁺ (RM)
Tanjung Marine	SHH	3,000,000	3,000,000	Provision of transportation services to Tanjung Marine	Interested Director/ Major Shareholder Haji Shamsul Ariffin Bin Mohd Nor	1,661,878
	-			ector of Tanjung Mo a director and has a		ng of 30% in
MMSB	SHPL	1,000,000	1,000,000	Provision of transportation services to SHPL	Interested Director/ Major Shareholder Datuk Haji Muhadzir Bin Mohd Isa	308,400
	MMSB.			director and has a a		g of 17% in
SH Freight Services	SHPL	500,000	500,000	Provision of forwarding services to SHPL	Interested Director/ Major Shareholder Khoo Teng Lye	0
				Services and has a d reholding of 11%.	lirect shareholding	of 30%. He
Biaxis	See Hup Group	5,000,000	5,000,000	Provision of logistics services and supply of general merchandise, eg steel bars and other construction related materials to Biaxis	Interested Director/ Major Shareholder/ Person Connected Lee Chor Min/ Dato' Lee Hean Guan/ Lee Hean Huat Lee Hean Beng Lee Hean Teik Lee Hean Seng LHG Holdings Sdn Bhd	2,353,860
				eholder of See Hu his more than 20%		
		*		n, is the Managing L		
	Hean Guan a	nd uncles to Le	e Chor Min. Ti	Seng and Lee Hean I hey are major share hers Holdings Sdn I	holders of See Hup	

Company within the Group involved in RRPT	Estimated value after AGM 2018 to AGM 2019 (RM)^	Estimated value after AGM 2019 to AGM 2020 (RM)®	Nature of transactions	Interested Related Party*	Actual value ⁺ (RM)			
Hot Colour	200,000	200,000 1,000,000	Provision of warehousing services to Hong Seng Group Supply and rental of trucks, equipment and machinery by Hong	Interested Director/ Major Shareholder/ Person Connected Dato' Teoh Hai Hin Hong Seng Housing Sdn Bhd	0			
Hong Seng H Hong Seng (Dato' Teoh Hai Hin is a director of Hot Colour and has an indirect shareholding of 49% via Hong Seng Housing Sdn Bhd. Hong Seng Group are companies associated with Dato' Teoh where he and his siblings							
SH Moment	3,000,000	5,000,000	Supply and rental of trucks, equipment and machinery by Hong Seng Group	Interested Director/ Major Shareholder/ Person Connected Teoh Hai Bim Hong Seng Housing Sdn Bhd	0			
Teoh Hai Bim was a former director of SH Moment (resigned with effect from 10 May 2019).								
He has an indirect shareholding of 19% in SH Moment via Hong Seng Housing Sdn Bhd Hong Seng Group are companies associated with Teoh Hai Bim where he and his siblings								
	within the Group involved in RRPT Hot Colour Dato' Teoh H Hong Seng H Hong Seng H Moment Teoh Hai Bin He has an inches Hong Seng Control Hong Seng Contro	within the Group involved in RRPT Hot Colour Dato' Teoh Hai Hin is a dir Hong Seng Group are comexercised control and manage SH Moment Teoh Hai Bim was a former He has an indirect sharehold Hong Seng Group are compared to the sharehold of the sharehold hong Seng Group are compared to the sharehold of the sharehold hong Seng Group are compared to the sharehold of the sharehold hong Seng Group are compared to the sharehold of the sharehold hong Seng Group are compared to the sharehold has a sharehold hong Seng Group are compared to the sharehold has a sharehold hong Seng Group are compared to the sharehold has a sharehold has	within the Group involved in RRPT 2019 (RM)^ to AGM 2019 to AGM 2020 (RM)@ 1,000,000 200,000 Colour 1,000,000 1,000,000 1,000,000 Dato' Teoh Hai Hin is a director of Hot Colo Hong Seng Housing Sdn Bhd. Hong Seng Group are companies associated exercised control and management collectively. SH 3,000,000 5,000,000 Shown Moment Teoh Hai Bim was a former director of SH Mathematical	within the Group involved in RRPT Hot Colour 1,000,000 1,000,000 200,000 Provision of warehousing services to Hong Seng Group 1,000,000 1,000,000 Supply and rental of trucks, equipment and machinery by Hong Seng Group Dato' Teoh Hai Hin is a director of Hot Colour and has an incomplete Hong Seng Group Seng Group Dato' Teoh Hai Hin is a director of Hot Colour and has an incomplete Housing Sang Bhd. Hong Seng Group are companies associated with Dato' Teon exercised control and management collectively SH	within the Group involved in NRPT AGM 2019 to AGM 2019 (RM)® Colour 200,000 200,000 (RM)® Provision of warehousing services to Hong Seng Group Seng Group Connected Dato' Teoh Hai Hin is a director of Hot Colour and has an indirect shareholding Hong Seng Group Seng Group Seng Group Seng Group Seng Group Seng Group Housing Seng Housing Seng Housing Seng Group Seng Group Seng Group Seng Group Seng Group Seng Group Housing Seng Housing Seng Housing Seng Housing Seng Housing Seng Group Seng Housing Seng Housing Seng Housing Seng Group Hong Seng Housing Seng Housing Seng Housing Seng Housing Seng Group All Feet Feet Grown Seng Housing Seng Housing Seng Group Seng Group are companies associated with Teoh Hai Bim where he and Hong Seng Group are companies associated with Teoh Hai Bim where he and Hong Seng Group are companies associated with Teoh Hai Bim where he and Hong Seng Group are companies associated with Teoh Hai Bim where he and Hong Seng Group Seng Group associated with Teoh Hai Bim where he and Hong Seng Group are companies associated with Teoh Hai Bim where he and Hong Seng Group Agent Seng Group are companies associated with Teoh Hai Bim where he and Hong Seng Group Agent Seng Group Ag			

Related Party with whom the Group is transacting	Company within the Group involved in RRPT	Estimated value after AGM 2018 to AGM 2019 (RM)^	Estimated value after AGM 2019 to AGM 2020 (RM)®	Nature of transactions	Interested Related Party*	Actual value ⁺ (RM)
Uni Moment	SH Moment	2,000,000	12,000,000	Supply of labour, construction materials, rental of trucks, equipment and machinery to Uni Moment	Interested Director/ Major Shareholder Lee Kean Leng	946,851
		2,000,000	12,000,000	Supply of labour, rental of trucks, equipment and machinery by Uni Moment		0
				d SH Moment. H Uni Moment and		
Prosful	SH Moment	1,000,000	1,000,000	Rental of trucks, equipment and machinery to SH Moment	Interested Director/ Major Shareholder Lee Kean Leng	0
				Rental of trucks, equipment and machinery by SH Moment		0
				H Moment. He ho cosful and SH Mor		

Related Party with whom the Group is transacting	Company within the Group involved in RRPT	Estimated value after AGM 2018 to AGM 2019 (RM)^	Estimated value after AGM 2019 to AGM 2020 (RM)@	Nature of transactions	Interested Related Party*	Actual value+ (RM)
SH Moment	Hot Colour	3,000,000	1,500,000	Provision of sub-contracting services for renovations and maintenance works to Hot Colour	Interested Director/ Major Shareholder/ Person Connected Dato' Teoh Hai Hin, Teoh Hai Bim/ Hong Seng Housing Sdn Bhd	364,211

Dato' Teoh Hai Hin is a Director of Hot Colour. Teoh Hai Bim was a former Director of SH Moment (resigned with effect from 10 May 2019).

Teoh Hai Bim and Dato' Teoh Hai Hin are siblings and their respective shareholdings in SH Moment and Hot Colour are as follows:-

	SH N	Ioment	Hot Colour		
Interested Director/ Major Shareholder/ Person Connected	Direct (%)	Indirect (%)	Direct (%)	Indirect (%)	
Dato' Teoh Hai Hin	1	19*	1	49*	
Teoh Hai Bim	-	19*	-	49*	

*Held Via Hong Seng Housing Sdn Bhd

Notes: * The direct and indirect shareholdings of these interested Related Parties (if any) are set out in Section 8 below. Accordingly, these interested Related Parties will abstain from voting in respect of their direct or indirect shareholdings in See Hup at the forthcoming AGM on the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate.

The estimated value of these transactions is as disclosed in the preceding year's Circular to Shareholders dated 31 July 2018.

[®] The estimated value of these transactions is from the date of the forthcoming AGM to the next AGM and is based on past transactions and estimation and may be subject to changes.

⁺ The actual value transacted is from the date of the last AGM, 3 September 2018 up to the LPD.

2.5.2 Transactions where new mandate is sought

The details of the nature and estimated annual value of the recurrent related party transactions in respect of which the Company is seeking a new mandate from its shareholders as contemplated under the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate are as follows:-

Related Party with whom the Group is transacting	Company within the Group involved in RRPT	Estimated value after AGM 2019 to AGM 2020 (RM) [@]	Nature of transactions	Interested Related Party*
Mazs	MMSB	2,000,000	Provision of warehousing and transportation services to Mazs	Interested Director/ Major Shareholder/ Person Connected Datuk Haji Muhadzir Bin Mohd Isa
	MMSB. Datuk Haji shareholding Datuk Haji M	Muhadzir Bin M of 80%.	d Isa is a director and has a direct sho lohd Isa is also a director of Maz d Isa is a director of See Hup and has i	zs and has a direct

Note: [®] The estimated value of these transactions is from the date of the forthcoming AGM to the next AGM and is based on past transactions and estimation and may be subject to changes.

2.6 Estimated amount of Financial Assistance between See Hup and its subsidiaries

The estimated amount of financial assistance to be effected between the Company and its subsidiaries via a centralised treasury management function as per Practice Note 12 of the Listing Requirements for the period covering the mandate is as follows:

Recipient	Provider	Estimated value after AGM 2018 to AGM 2019 (RM) ^	Estimated value after AGM 2019 to AGM 2020 (RM)®	Nature of transaction	Interested Related Party*	Actual value ⁺ (RM)	
Subsidiary of See Hup - SHH	See Hup	6,000,000	6,000,000	Provision of financial assistance	Interested Director/ Major Shareholder Haji Shamsul Ariffin Bin Mohd Nor	-	
				lirector and has a d holds 0.07% sho	ı direct shareholdir ares.	ng of 30% in	
Subsidiary of See Hup - MMSB	See Hup	1,000,000	1,000,000	Provision of financial assistance	Interested Director/ Major Shareholder Datuk Haji Muhadzir Bin Mohd Isa	-	
	Datuk Haji Muhadzir Bin Mohd Isa is a director and has a direct shareholding of 17 MMSB.						
	Datuk Haj	i Muhadzir Bin	Mohd Isa is als	o a Director of Se	ее Нир.		

Notes: * The direct and indirect shareholdings of these interested related parties (if any) are set out in Section 8 below. Accordingly, these interested related parties will abstain from voting in respect of their direct or indirect shareholdings in See Hup at the forthcoming AGM on the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate.

- ^ The estimated value of these transactions is as disclosed in the preceding year's Circular to Shareholders dated 31 July 2018.
- [®] The estimated value of these transactions is from the date of the forthcoming AGM to the next AGM and is based on past transactions and estimation and may be subject to changes.
- ⁺ The actual value transacted is from the date of the last AGM on 3 September 2018 up to the LPD.

The financial assistance is for a duration not exceeding 3 years. The estimated amounts of RM6,000,000 and RM1,000,000 set out above are merely estimates for the period from the forthcoming AGM to the next AGM and the actual amount may vary.

If the actual amount of financial assistance provided or rendered exceeds the estimates, the Company must make an immediate announcement of the same. If the percentage ratio of the amount of financial assistance provided or rendered in excess of the Estimate is 5% or more, the Company must comply with Paragraph 10.08 of the Listing Requirements.

2.7 Amount due and owing under the RRPT

The breakdown of the principal amount of the total outstanding amount due and owing to the Group under the recurrent related party transactions which have exceeded the credit term as at 31 March 2019 are as set out below:-

			Total sum due and owing pursuant to RRPT which exceeded the credit terms as at financial year ended 31 March 2019							
	Related Party	Company Within the	1 year or less		More than 1 to 3 years		More than 3 to 5 years		More than 5 years	
with whom Group	Involved in	Principal Sum (RM)	Interest (RM)	Principal Sum (RM)	Interest (RM)	Principal Sum (RM)	Interest (RM)	Principal Sum (RM)	Interest (RM)	
1	Tanjung Marine	SHH	2,580.30	72.08						
2	MMSB	SHPL	622.30	-						
3	Biaxis	See Hup Group	2,424,371.02	37,738.02						
4	Uni Moment	SH Moment	140,902.45	-						

The breakdown of the principal amount of the total outstanding amount due and owing to the Group under the recurrent related party transactions which have exceeded the credit term as at LPD are as set out below:-

No.	Related Party with whom the Group is transacting	Company within the Group involved in RRPT	Total outstanding amount due and owing to the Group under the recurrent related party transactions which have exceeded the credit term as at LPD	
			Principal Sum (RM)	Interest (RM)
1.	Tanjung Marine	SHH	184,967.30	0.00
2.	MMSB	SHPL	30,543.56	0.00
3.	Biaxis	See Hup Group	2,412,229.21	191,400.07
4.	Uni Moment	SH Moment	49,149.58	0.00
5.	Four Seas	SHPL	4,546.00	0.00

The aggregate principal amount of outstanding RRPT which have exceeded the credit term as at 31 March 2019 and at the LPD are RM RM2,568,476.07 and RM2,681,435.65 respectively.

In keeping with the normal business practice in the transportation and logistics industry, no late payment charges were imposed on the outstanding receivables as a gesture of goodwill to valued customers. Late payment charges were only imposed on the outstanding receivables which are significant.

The Group has undertaken the following actions in recovering the above amounts due:-

- 1. Sending out reminders and following up with calls; and
- 2. The Finance Department will provide a monthly summary of overdue and significant debts of each subsidiary company to the Executive Directors for their monitoring and decision.

Given the above measures and the Executive Directors' in-depth knowledge of the Related Parties' operations, the Board is of the view that the outstanding amounts will be recoverable.

2.8 The guideline and review procedures on which transaction prices will be determined and other review procedures

2.8.1 Review methods and procedures for RRPT

To ensure that the Group is not disadvantaged by the recurrent related party transactions, the Group shall, consistent with the Group's usual business practices and policies, conduct such transactions on normal commercial terms which shall not be detrimental to the interest of the minority shareholders nor more favourable to the Related Party(ies) than those generally extended to third party(ies) and/or the public. The transaction prices are determined based on the prevailing market prices of similar products/services in the open market, after taking into account the quality of and other value-added services in relation to the products/services provided.

The Group will also implement the following review procedures to monitor the RRPT and ensure that such transactions are undertaken on transaction prices and terms not more favourable to the Related Parties than those generally available to the public and are not detriment to the interest of the minority shareholders:

- (a) A list of Related Parties will be circulated within the Group from time to time and for reference and simultaneously, the Related Party(ies) will be notified to ensure that all RRPT are undertaken in accordance with the policies.
- (b) All RRPT will be reviewed and approved by the Audit Committee before they are approved by the Board and entered into;
- (c) Records will be maintained by the Company for the Audit Committee's review in respect of all RRPT which are entered into pursuant to the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate.
- (d) The Board and the Audit Committee shall review all RRPT quarterly to ascertain that the procedures established to monitor such transactions have been duly complied with.
- (e) The transaction prices and terms will be determined by market forces applicable to similar commercial transactions with unrelated third parties, which depend on the demand and supply, quality, delivery and availability of the products in the domestic market. Additional quotations will also be obtained from third parties

for the Company to evaluate the suppliers based on the prices, delivery, services and other terms and conditions before entering into such transactions.

(f) The Board and Audit Committee shall have the overall responsibility to determine the review procedures for the RRPT. If a member of the Board and/or Audit Committee has an interest in such transactions as the case may be, he will abstain from any decision-making undertaken by the Board and the Audit Committee respectively in respect of such transaction.

The Group shall ensure that at least 2 other contemporaneous transactions with unrelated third parties for similar products/services and/or quantities will be used as comparison, wherever possible, to determine whether the price and terms offered to/by the related parties are fair and reasonable and comparable to those offered to/by other unrelated third parties for the same or substantially similar type of produces/services and/or quantities.

In the event that quotations or comparative pricing from unrelated third party cannot be obtained for the proposed transactions, the Board and the Audit Committee will rely on the Group's usual business practices and policies, which are on terms not more favourable to Related Parties than those extended to third parties/public bearing in mind the urgency and efficiency of services to be provided or required to ensure that the RRPT is not detrimental to the Company/Group.

2.8.2 Review methods and procedures for the provision of financial assistance

The treasury functions for all the companies within the See Hup Group are centralised and the services include the provision of advances. The management will monitor closely the amount of financial assistance within the See Hup Group. If the percentage ratio of the amount of financial assistance provided or rendered in excess of the Estimate is 5% or more, the Company must comply with Paragraph 10.08 of the Listing Requirements.

2.8.3 Thresholds for Approval of RRPT

There are thresholds for the approval of RRPT within the Group and all the RRPT will be reviewed by the Audit Committee and approved by the Board of Directors. RRPT will be reviewed and authorised by the following parties:

Nature of Recurrent Transactions	Equal to or exceeding (per transaction) (RM)	But less than (per transaction) (RM)	Authority Levels
Logistic and forwarding/	Less than		Executive Director
Transportation/	500,000		
Warehousing services			
	500,000	1,000,000	Group Managing
			Director
	1,000,000	No limit	Audit Committee
Financial Assistance	Less than		Executive Director
	500,000		
	500,000	1,000,000	Group Managing
			Director
	1,000,000	No limit	Audit Committee

3. DISCLOSURE IN ANNUAL REPORT

Disclosure will be made in the Company's 2019 Annual Report and in the Annual Reports for subsequent financial years that the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate continue to be in force, amongst others on the following information: -

- (i) the type of recurrent related party transactions made; and
- (ii) the names of the related parties involved in each type of the recurrent related party transactions made and their relationship with the Company.

4. DEVIATION FROM MANDATE

The actual value of RRPT did not exceed 10% of the estimated value as approved under the previous shareholders' mandate granted to the Company at the last AGM held on 3 September 2018.

5. STATEMENTS BY THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

The Audit Committee, is of the opinion that the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate is fair, reasonable and is in the best interest of the Company and its shareholders.

The Audit Committee of the Company, with the overall responsibility in determining the procedures for reviewing all RRPT, will at least once a year, conduct a review and ascertain that the guidelines and procedures established to monitor the RRPTs have been complied with.

The Audit Committee of the Company has seen and reviewed the procedure mentioned in section 2.7 above and is of the view that:

- (a) the procedures and processes are sufficient to ensure that the RRPT are carried out on terms are not more favourable to the Related Parties than those generally available to the public and are not detrimental to the minority shareholders; and
- (b) the Group has in place adequate procedures and processes to monitor, track and identify RRPT in a timely and orderly manner, and such procedures and processes are reviewed on a yearly basis or whenever the need arises.

6. RATIONALE FOR AND BENEFITS OF THE PROPOSED SHAREHOLDERS' MANDATE

6.1 Rationale for the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate

6.1.1 Rationale for the RRPT

The companies in the Group named in Section 2.3 above have in the past entered into the recurrent related party transactions disclosed in Section 2.5 above and will continue and/or are expected to enter into such transactions in the ordinary course of business for the Group's day-to-day operations.

The recurrent related party transactions are likely to occur with some degree of frequency and, could arise any time as and when the circumstances so require. Some of these transactions may be time-sensitive and it may be impractical to seek shareholders' approval on a case to case basis before entering into such related party transactions.

The obtaining of the shareholders' mandate and the renewal thereof on an annual basis would eliminate the necessity to convene separate general meetings from time to time to seek shareholders' approval as and when such RRPT of a revenue or trading nature arise, thereby reducing administrative time and costs associated with the convening of such meetings without compromising the corporate objectives or adversely affecting the business opportunities available to the Group.

6.1.2 Rationale for the provision of financial assistance

The rationale for the provision of financial assistance by the Company to its subsidiaries is to facilitate the pooling of funds via a centralised treasury management to provide short or medium term working capital in accordance with Paragraph 3.4 of the Practice Note 12.

6.2 Benefits of the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate

6.2.1 Benefits of the RRPT

Some of the benefits to be derived from the RRPT are:

- (a) the Related Parties with whom the Group transacts are reliable suppliers of the goods/services required for the Group's business and therefore, risk of any interruption to the Group's day-to-day operations would be minimised;
- (b) the prices of the recurrent related party transactions are competitive and the terms are not more favourable to the Related Parties than those generally available to the public;
- (c) prompt and better service can be obtained as the Related Parties have in-depth understanding of the Groups' businesses and industries within which the Group operates;
- (d) the close working relationship and co-operation between the Group and the related parties would result in better communication and understanding of the Group's business needs (for example, priority in vehicles routing) which would in turn improve the Group's asset allocation and delivery time, resulting in the Group being able to better fulfill its customers' demands and become more competitive in the logistics industry;
- (e) the business relationships established with the two (2) companies incorporated in Thailand would enhance See Hup's customer base in Haadyai and Bangkok and facilitate cross-border customs clearance and minimise the constraints of capacity and regulatory compliance in the provision of cross-border inland transport.

6.2.2 Benefits of the provision of financial assistance

The benefit of the provision of financial assistance via a centralised treasury management is to ensure efficient utilisation of the group financial resources. The provision of financial assistance is given by/to subsidiaries as and when there is surplus fund as See Hup is practicing efficient fund management by reducing the bank borrowing to increase the shareholders' wealth of See Hup. Any subsidiary which has surplus fund for the specific period will have to notify See Hup and See Hup will channel the fund to the subsidiary that needs the fund and hence reduce group borrowings.

7. FINANCIAL EFFECTS OF THE PROPOSED SHAREHOLDERS' MANDATE

The Proposed Shareholders' Mandate is not expected to have any effect on the issued share capital, the substantial shareholding of the Company, EPS, NA and gearing of the Group for the financial year ended 31 March 2019.

8. APPROVAL REQUIRED

The Proposed Shareholders' Mandate is subject to approval being obtained from the shareholders of See Hup at the forthcoming AGM.

9. INTERESTS OF DIRECTORS, MAJOR SHAREHOLDERS AND OR PERSONS CONNECTED TO THEM

9.1 As at LPD, the direct and indirect shareholdings in the Company of the interested Directors of See Hup and its subsidiaries are as follows:

Directors of See Hup

	Direct in	nterest	Indirect interest		
Name	No. of shares	%	No. of shares	%	
Lee Hean Huat	774,530	0.97	11,987,994*	14.98	
Lee Chor Min	1,100,000	1.37	-	-	
Haji Shamsul Ariffin Bin Mohd Nor	35,000	0.04	-	-	

Note: *Deemed interest by virtue of his shareholdings in Hean Brothers Holdings Sdn Bhd pursuant to Section 8 and shares held in the name of spouse and children pursuant to Section 59(11)(c) of the Act.

Director of See Hup's subsidiary

	Direct in	nterest	Indirect interest	
Name	No. of shares	%	No. of shares	%
Dato' Teoh Hai Hin	110,000	0.14	-	-

Save as disclosed above, none of the Directors namely, Datuk Haji Muhadzir Bin Mohd Isa, Surasit Santiwarakom, Li Chun Huat, Li Chau Ging, Khoo Teng Lye, Lee Kean Leng and Teoh Hai Bim who are interested in the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate have any shareholding, direct or indirect, in the Company. Accordingly, they will undertake to ensure that persons connected to them will abstain from voting in respect of their direct and indirect shareholdings in See Hup at the forthcoming AGM on the ordinary resolution pertaining to the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate.

The interested Directors namely, Haji Shamsul Ariffin Bin Mohd Nor, Lee Hean Huat, Lee Chor Min, Datuk Haji Muhadzir bin Mohd Isa, Surasit Santiwarakom, Li Chun Huat, Li Chau Ging, Khoo Teng Lye, Lee Kean Leng, Dato' Teoh Hai Hin and Teoh Hai Bim being Directors who are interested in the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate have abstained and will continue to abstain from all Board deliberations and voting on Proposed Shareholders Mandate at the relevant Board meetings and shall also abstain from voting in respect of their direct and indirect shareholdings in See Hup on the ordinary resolution pertaining to the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate at the forthcoming AGM.

9.2 The direct and indirect shareholdings of major shareholders of See Hup as at LPD who have interest, direct and indirect, in the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate are:-

Name of major shareholder	Direct inte	rest	Indirect interest		
	No. of shares	%	No. of shares	%	
Hean Brothers Holdings Sdn Bhd	9,363,094	11.70	-	-	
Dato' Lee Hean Guan	6,508,078	8.13	21,458,029*	26.81*	
LHG Holdings Sdn Bhd	12,094,935	15.11	-	-	
Lee Hean Huat	774,530	0.97	9,363,094#	11.70#	
Lee Hean Teik	452,890	0.57	9,363,094#	11.70#	
Lee Hean Seng	438,405	0.55	9,363,094#	11.70#	
Lee Hean Beng	405,000	0.51	9,363,094#	11.70#	

Notes: *Deemed interest by virtue of his interests in Hean Brothers Holdings Sdn Bhd and LHG Holdings Sdn Bhd pursuant to Section 8 of the Act

[#] Deemed interest by virtue of their interests in Hean Brothers Holdings Sdn Bhd pursuant to Section 8 of the Act

The interested major shareholders of the Company namely, Hean Brothers Holdings Sdn Bhd, Dato' Lee Hean Guan, LHG Holdings Sdn Bhd, Lee Hean Huat, Lee Hean Teik, Lee Hean Seng and Lee Hean Beng who are interested (directly or indirectly) in the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate shall abstain from voting in respect of their direct and indirect shareholdings in See Hup at the forthcoming AGM on the ordinary resolution pertaining to Proposed Shareholders' Mandate.

9.3 As at LPD the direct and indirect shareholdings in the Company of persons who are connected with a Director or Major Shareholder of See Hup who are interested in the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate are:

Name of Persons	Relationship	Direct into	erest	Indirect int	Indirect interest		
Connected		No. of shares	%	No. of shares	%		
Cheah Ah Kiat	Spouse (1)	500,000	0.63	728,900 ⁽⁹⁾	0.91		
Lee Seoh Lei	Daughter (2)	308,000	0.39	728,900 ⁽⁹⁾	0.91		
Lee Yee Ping	Son (2)	1,088,000	1.36	728,900 ⁽⁹⁾	0.91		
Rani Wongtomo	Spouse (3)	1,921,681	2.40	-	-		
Lee Yee Huei	Son (4)	740,631	0.93	-	-		
Ooi Guat Yeng	Spouse (5)	280,920	0.35	-	-		
Estate of Lee Boon Huat	Sibling ⁽⁶⁾	20,000	0.03	-	-		
Lee Ah Goi	Sibling ⁽⁶⁾	153,200	0.19	-	-		
Lee Ah Hon	Sibling ⁽⁶⁾	21,200	0.03	-	-		
Lee Ah Seng	Sibling ⁽⁶⁾	161,400	0.20	-	-		
Lee San Ling	Sibling ⁽⁶⁾	158,000	0.20	-	-		
Lee Voon Leng	Sibling ⁽⁶⁾	153,200	0.19	-	-		
Lee Bee Lee	Sibling ⁽⁶⁾	133,200	0.17	-	-		
Estate of Goh Ah Guan	Brother-in- law ⁽⁷⁾	127,400	0.16	-	-		
Datin Chan Kooi Cheng	Spouse ⁽⁸⁾	100,000	0.12	12,094,935(10)	15.11		
Ooi Ee Teng	Spouse (11)	50,000	0.06		-		

⁽¹⁾ Spouse of Lee Hean Huat

Accordingly, the abovementioned persons connected to Directors and/or Major Shareholders shall abstain from voting in respect of their direct and indirect shareholdings in See Hup at the forthcoming AGM on the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate.

The interested Directors and interested major shareholders have undertaken that they will ensure that persons connected to them will abstain from voting in respect of their direct and indirect shareholdings in See Hup at the forthcoming AGM on the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate.

Save as disclosed above, none of the other director or major shareholder and persons connected to them as defined in the Listing Requirements have any interests, direct or indirect, in the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate.

⁽²⁾ Children of Lee Hean Huat

⁽³⁾ Spouse of Lee Hean Beng

⁽⁴⁾ Son of Lee Hean Beng

⁽⁵⁾ Spouse of Lee Hean Teik

⁽⁶⁾ Siblings of major shareholders, Dato' Lee Hean Guan, Lee Hean Huat, Lee Hean Beng, Lee Hean Teik and Lee Hean Seng

⁽⁷⁾ Brother-in-law of major shareholders, Dato' Lee Hean Guan, Lee Hean Huat, Lee Hean Beng, Lee Hean Teik and Lee Hean Seng

⁽⁸⁾ Spouse of Dato' Lee Hean Guan

⁽⁹⁾ Deemed interest by virtue of their interests in LHH Holdings Sdn Bhd pursuant to Section 8 of the Act

⁽¹⁰⁾ Deemed interest by virtue of their interests in LHG Holdings Sdn Bhd pursuant to Section 8 of the Act

⁽¹¹⁾ Spouse of Lee Yee Huei

10. DIRECTORS' RECOMMENDATION

Having considered all aspects of the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate, the Directors, save for Haji Shamsul Ariffin Bin Mohd Nor, Datuk Haji Muhadzir Bin Mohd Isa, Lee Hean Huat and Lee Chor Min, are of the opinion that the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate is in the best interest of the Group.

With the exception of Haji Shamsul Ariffin Bin Mohd Nor, Datuk Haji Muhadzir Bin Mohd Isa, Lee Hean Huat and Lee Chor Min who are interested in the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate and have therefore abstained from making any recommendation in respect of the RRPT in which they are involved, the Board recommends that you vote in favour of the Ordinary Resolution on the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate to be tabled at the forthcoming AGM.

11. **AGM**

The AGM, the notice of which is enclosed in the 2019 Annual Report of the Company for the financial year ended 31 March 2019, will be convened at The Wembley Hotel, Wembley Room 8, Jalan Magazine, 10300 Penang on Wednesday, 11 September 2019 for the purpose of considering and, if thought fit, passing the resolutions to give effect to the Proposed Shareholders' Mandate.

If you are unable to attend the AGM in person, you are requested to complete the enclosed Form of Proxy in accordance with the instructions contained therein and forward it to the registered office of the Company at 170-09-01, Livingston Tower, Jalan Argyll Georgetown, 10050 Penang so as to arrive not later than forty-eight (48) hours before the time set for the holding of the AGM. The lodging of the Form of Proxy will not preclude you from attending and voting in person at the AGM should you subsequently wish to do so.

12. FURTHER INFORMATION

Shareholders of the Company are requested to refer to Appendix I in the Circular for further information.

Yours faithfully
For and on behalf of the Board
SEE HUP CONSOLIDATED BERHAD

Lee Phay Chian Independent Non-Executive Director

PART B

STATEMENT TO SHAREHOLDERS IN RELATION TO THE PROPOSED RENEWAL OF
AUTHORITY TO BUY-BACK ITS OWN SHARES BY THE COMPANY



SEE HUP CONSOLIDATED BERHAD

(391077-V) (Incorporated in Malaysia)

STATEMENT TO SHAREHOLDERS IN RELATION TO THE PROPOSED RENEWAL OF AUTHORITY TO BUY-BACK ITS OWN SHARES BY THE COMPANY

1. INTRODUCTION

At the Twenty-second AGM of the Company held on 3 September 2018, the Board had obtained Shareholders' approval to undertake the share buy-back of up to ten per centum (10%) of the total issued share of the Company. This authority will, in accordance with Chapter 12 of the Listing Requirements, lapse at the conclusion of the forthcoming Twenty-third (23rd) AGM unless such authority is renewed by an ordinary resolution passed at the forthcoming 23rd AGM.

On 10 July 2019, the Board of Directors of the Company announced the proposal to seek renewal of the Share Buy-Back authority.

The purpose of this Statement is to provide you with details of the Proposed Share Buy-Back and to seek your approval for the ordinary resolution to be tabled at the forthcoming 23rd AGM to be held on 11 September 2019.

2. DETAILS OF THE RENEWAL OF SHARE BUY-BACK AUTHORITY

2.1 General

The Company proposes to seek the authority from shareholders of See Hup to renew the authority to enable the Company to purchase and/or hold from time to time and at any time up to ten per centum (10%) of the total number of issued shares of the Company at the point of purchase.

In accordance with Section 127 of the Act, and any prevailing laws, rules, regulations, orders, guidelines and requirements issued by the relevant authorities at the time of the purchase, the Company is allowed to purchase its own Shares on the Bursa Securities through its appointed stockbroker(s) as approved by Bursa Securities.

As at the date of this Circular, the Company has bought back 373,000 shares from the open market.

As at LPD, the total number of issued shares of See Hup is 80,426,301. A total of up to 8,042,630 Shares (inclusive of 373,000 Shares held as Treasury Shares) may be purchased by the Company. As such, the balance that can be purchased as at to-date is 7,669,630.

The shareholders' authorisation for the Proposed Share Buy-Back will be effective upon the passing of the ordinary resolution for the Proposed Share Buy-Back at the forthcoming AGM until:

(i) the conclusion of the next AGM of the Company, unless by ordinary resolution passed at the meeting, the authority is renewed, either unconditionally or subject to conditions;

- (ii) the expiration of the period within which the next AGM is required by law to be held; or
- (iii) revoked or varied by an ordinary resolution passed by the shareholders of the Company in general meeting, whichever occurs first ("Proposed Authorised Period").

2.2 Public Shareholding Spread

The Proposed Share Buy-Back will be in accordance with Section 127 of the Act and any prevailing laws, orders, requirements, guidelines, rules and regulation issued by the relevant authorities as the time of purchase including compliance with Paragraph 8.02(1) of the Listing Requirements which requires the Company to maintain a public shareholding spread of at least twenty-five per centum (25%) of its total listed shares (excluding Treasury Shares) or such lower percentage of public shareholding spread as may be allowed by Bursa Securities.

As at LPD, the public shareholding spread of the Company was 30.74%. The public shareholding spread is expected to be reduced to 23.40% assuming the Proposed Share Buy-Back is implemented in full with the purchases from the market and all the Shares so purchased are fully cancelled.

2.3 Funding

The Proposed Share Buy-back will be financed through internally generated funds and/or bank borrowings. The Proposed Share Buy-Back by the Company must be made wholly out of its retained profits. The maximum amount of funds to be utilised by the Company for the Proposed Share Buy-Back shall not exceed the retained profits of the Company. Based on the audited financial statements as at 31 March 2019, being the latest available audited financial statements of the Company, the retained profits of the Company is RM225,744.

In the event that the Company intends to purchase its own shares using bank borrowings, the Board shall ensure that the Company shall have sufficient funds to repay the external borrowings and that the repayment is not expected to have any material effect on the cash flow of the Company and Group.

2.4 Treatment of Shares Purchased

Pursuant to the provisions of Section 127 of the Act, the Company may either retain the Purchased Shares as treasury shares or cancel the Purchased Shares or a combination of both.

The Purchased Shares, held as Treasury Shares may either be distributed as share dividends, resold on Bursa Securities in accordance with the relevant rules of Bursa Securities or transfer pursuant to Section 127(7) of the Act or subsequently cancelled or any combination of the above.

The distribution of treasury shares as share dividends may be applied as a reduction of the retained profits of the Company subject to any prevailing laws, rules, regulations, orders, guidelines and requirements issued by the relevant authorities at the time of the purchase.

To date, the Company has yet to determine the manner of which the Purchased Shares are to be treated. However, the Board will deal with the Purchased Shares in accordance with Section 127 of the Act and will make an immediate announcement to Bursa Securities regarding the treatment of the Purchased Shares, whether the Shares purchased will be cancelled, retained as treasury shares, distributed as dividend to the shareholders, transfer pursuant to Section 127 of the Act and/or resold on Bursa Securities, or a combination of above, once determined.

2.5 Ranking

While the Purchased Shares are held as Treasury Shares, Section 127(9) of the Act states that the rights attached to them as to voting, dividends and participation in other distribution and otherwise are suspended and the Treasury Shares shall not be taken into account in calculating the number or percentage of Shares or of a class of Shares for any purposes including substantial shareholdings, takeovers, notices, the requisitioning of meetings, the quorum for a meeting and the result of a vote on a resolution at a meeting.

2.6 Pricing

Pursuant to the Listing Requirements, the Company may only purchase its own Shares on the Bursa Securities at a price not more than fifteen per centum (15%) above the weighted average market price of the Shares for the five (5) market days immediately preceding the date(s) of purchase(s).

If the treasury shares are subsequently resold on the Bursa Securities or transfer, the selling price of the said Shares has to be:

- (a) a price which is not less than the weighted average market price of the Shares for the five(5) market days immediately before the resale or transfer; or
- (b) a discounted price of not more than five per centum (5%) to the weighted average market price of the Shares for the five (5) market days immediately before the resale or transfer provided that:
 - (i) the resale or transfer takes place no earlier than thirty (30) days from the date of purchase; and
 - (ii) the resale or transfer price is not less than the cost of purchase of the Shares being resold or transferred.

2.7 Purchase of, Resale or Transfer and Cancellation of See Hup Shares made in the preceding Twelve (12) Months

See Hup has not purchased any Shares in the previous twelve (12) months preceding the date of this Statement. There was also no resale, transfer or cancellation of Treasury Shares during the same period.

As at 31 March 2019, a total of 373,000 repurchased shares were retained as Treasury Shares.

2.8 Implication of the Code

In the event that the Proposed Share Buy-Back results in any Major Shareholder holding more than thirty three per centum (33%) of the voting shares of the Company, pursuant to the Code, the affected Major Shareholder will be obliged to make a mandatory offer for the remaining Shares not held by it.

In the event that the Proposed Share Buy-Back results in any Major Shareholder who already held more than thirty three per centum (33%) of the voting shares of the Company increasing by more than two per centum (2%) in any six (6) months period, pursuant to the Code, the affected Major Shareholder will be obligated to make a mandatory offer for the remaining Shares not held by it.

However, a waiver may be granted by the Securities Commission under Practice Note 9 of the Code, subject to the affected Major Shareholder complying with certain conditions, if the obligation was triggered as a result of action outside its direct participation.

3. RATIONALE FOR THE PROPOSED SHARE BUY-BACK

The Proposed Share Buy-Back will give the Directors the flexibility to purchase Shares, if and when circumstances permit, with a view to enhance the EPS of the Group and NA per share of the Company. The Company is also able to reduce any unwarranted volatility of the Shares and assist to stabilise the supply, demand and price in the open market, thereby supporting the fundamental value of the Shares.

4. POTENTIAL ADVANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES OF THE PROPOSED SHARE BUY-BACK

The Proposed Share Buy-Back, if exercised, is expected to potentially benefit the Company and its shareholders as follows:

4.1 Potential Advantages

- (i) The Company would expect to enhance the EPS of the Group (in the case where the Directors resolve to cancel the Shares so purchased and/or retain the Shares in treasury and the treasury shares are not subsequently resold or transferred), and thereby long-term and genuine investors are expected to enjoy a corresponding increase in the value of their investments in the Company;
- (ii) If the Shares bought back are kept as treasury shares, it will give the Directors an option to sell the Shares so purchased at a higher price and therefore make an exceptional gain for the Company. Alternatively, the Shares so purchased can be distributed as share dividends to reward shareholders;
- (iii) The Company may be able to stabilise the supply and demand of its Shares in the open market and thereby supporting its fundamental values;
- (iv) It allows the Company the flexibility in attaining its desired capital structure; and
- (v) It will enable the Company to utilise its surplus financial resources which is not immediately required for other usage as an additional option to utilise its financial resources more efficiently.

4.2 Potential Disadvantages

- (i) The Proposed Share Buy-Back, if exercised, will reduce the financial resources of See Hup and may result in See Hup having to forego other alternative investment opportunities which may emerge in the future or, at the least, deprive the See Hup interest income that can be derived from the funds utilised for the Proposed Share Buy-Back; and
- (ii) The Proposed Share Buy-Back if implemented, may result in a lower amount of cash reserves available for distribution in the form of cash dividends to shareholders. However, the financial resources of the Company may increase upon resale of the Purchased Shares held as Treasury Shares at prices higher than the purchased price.

The Proposed Share Buy-Back is not expected to have any potential material disadvantage to the Company and its shareholders, other than as disclosed below, as it will be exercised only after consideration of the financial resources of the Group and of the resultant impact on its shareholders.

Nevertheless, the Board will be mindful of the interest of the Company and its shareholders in undertaking the Proposed Share Buy-Back and the subsequent resale of Treasury Shares on Bursa Securities.

5. FINANCIAL EFFECTS OF THE PROPOSED SHARE BUY-BACK

Based on the assumption that the Proposed Share Buy-Back was carried out in full, the financial effects are summarised below:

5.1 Share Capital

In the event that all the shares purchased are cancelled and on the assumption that the Proposed Share Buy-Back is exercised in full, the proforma effects of the Proposed Share Buy-Back on the issued shares of See Hup as at LPD are as follows:-

	No. of Shares
Number of Issued share as at LPD	80,426,301
Cancellation of Purchased Shares	(8,042,630)
After the Proposed Share Buy-Back	72,383,671

However, there should be no effect on the Issued Shares of See Hup if the Purchased Shares are retained as Treasury Shares.

5.2 EPS

The effect of the Proposed Share Buy-Back on the EPS of the Group will depend on the purchase price(s) of the Shares and the actual number of Shares bought back.

The reduced issued share capital subsequent to the Proposed Share Buy-Back will generally have a positive impact, all else being equal, on the Group's EPS. Should the Shares be resold, the extent of the impact to the earnings of See Hup will depend on the actual selling price, the number of Treasury Shares resold, the effective funding cost and the gain or loss on the disposal, if any.

5.3 NA

The effect of the Proposed Share Buy-Back on the NA per Share of the Group is dependent on the purchase price(s) of the Shares, the number of Shares purchased, the treatment of the Shares so purchased and the effective funding cost.

Depending on the purchase price and number of Shares purchased, the Proposed Share Buy-Back will reduce the consolidated NA per Share at the time of purchase if the purchase price exceeds the consolidated NA per Share and conversely will increase the consolidated NA per Share at the time of purchase if the purchase price is less than the consolidated NA per Share. In the event the Purchased Shares are resold, the consolidated NA per Share will increase if a gain from the resale is recognised, and vice versa.

If the Purchased Shares which were held as Treasury Shares, are distributed as share dividends, the consolidated NA per share will decrease by the cost of the Treasury Shares.

5.4 Working Capital

The Proposed Share Buy-Back is likely to reduce the working capital of the Group, the quantum of which depends on, amongst others, the number of Shares purchased, the purchase price of the Shares and any associated costs incurred in funding the purchase.

However, if the Purchased Shares kept as Treasury Shares, are resold on Bursa Securities, the working capital of the Group would increase if the Company realises a gain from the resale.

The quantum of the increase in the working capital will depend on the actual selling price of the treasury shares and the number of treasury shares resold.

5.5 Dividends

The Proposed Share Buy-Back may reduce the amount of distributable reserves available for payment of dividend in the immediate future.

Assuming the Proposed Share Buy-Back is implemented in full and the Company's quantum of dividends is maintained at historical levels, the Proposed Share Buy-Back will have the effect of increasing the dividend rate of the Company as a result of the reduction in the issued capital of the Company.

The Proposed Share Buy-Back may have an adverse impact on the Company's dividend, if any, as it would reduce the cash available, which may otherwise be used for dividend payment. Nonetheless, the Purchased Shares may be distributed as dividends to shareholders of the Company, if the Company so decides.

6. DIRECTORS' AND SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS' INTERESTS

None of the Directors, Substantial Shareholders and persons connected to them has any direct or indirect interest in the Proposed Share Buy-Back and/or the resale of treasury shares, if any.

The proforma table below shows the effects of the shareholdings of the Directors and Substantial shareholders of See Hup as at LPD before and after the Proposed Share Buy-Back on the assumption that the Proposed Share Buy-Back is implemented in full and the Purchased Shares are held as treasury shares:

Directors of See Hup

	No. of Shares held								
Directors	Before P	roposed	l Share Buy-B	Share Buy-Back		Proposed	Share Buy-Ba	Share Buy-Back	
	Direct		Indirect		Direct		Indirect		
	No. of	%	No. of	%	No. of	%	No. of	%	
	Shares		Shares		Shares		Shares		
Lee Hean Huat	774,530	0.97	11,987,994*	14.06	774,530	1.07	11,987,994*	16.56	
Lee Chor Min	1,100,000	1.37	-	1	1,100,000	1.52	1	-	
Haji Shamsul	35,000	0.04	-	-	35,000	0.05	-	-	
Ariffin Bin Mohd									
Nor									
Datuk Haji	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	
Muhadzir Bin									
Mohd. Isa									
Ng Shiek Nee	20,000	0.02	-	1	20,000	0.03	-	-	
Lee Phay Chian	1	ı	-	ı	-	-	-	-	
Mak Cheow Yeong	43,400	0.05	-	1	43,400	0.06	-	-	

Note: *Deemed interest by virtue of his shareholdings in Hean Brothers Holdings Sdn Bhd pursuant to Section 8 and shares held in the name of spouse and children pursuant to Section 59(11)(c) of the Act.

Substantial Shareholders of See Hup

	No. of Shares held							
Substantial	Before Proposed Share Buy-Back				After Proposed Share Buy-Back			
Shareholder	Direct		Indirect		Direct		Indirect	
S	No. of	%	No. of	%	No. of	%	No. of	%
	Shares		Shares		Shares		Shares	
Hean Brothers	9,363,094	11.70	-	-	9,363,094	12.94	-	-
Holdings Sdn Bhd								
Dato' Lee Hean	6,508,078	8.13	21,458,029	26.81	6,508,078	8.99	21,458,029	29.64
Guan								
LHG Holdings	12,094,935	15.11	-	-	12,094,935	16.71	-	-
Sdn Bhd								
Lee Hean Huat	774,530	0.97	9,363,094#	11.70	774,530	1.07	9,363,094#	12.94
Lee Hean Teik	452,890	0.57	9,363,094#	11.70	452,890	0.63	9,363,094#	12.94
Lee Hean Seng	438,405	0.55	9,363,094#	11.70	438,405	0.61	9,363,094#	12.94
Lee Hean Beng	405,000	0.51	9,363,094#	11.70	405,000	0.56	9,363,094#	12.94
Datin Chan Kooi	100,000	0.12	12,094,935 [@]	15.11	100,000	0.14	12,094,935@	16.71
Cheng								
Progerex Sdn Bhd	11,952,000	14.93	-	-	11,952,000	16.51	-	-
Ooi Chieng Sim	5,495,800	6.87	-	-	5,495,800	7.59	-	-

Notes: * Deemed interest by virtue of his interests in Hean Brothers Holdings Sdn Bhd and LHG Holdings Sdn Bhd pursuant to Section 8 of the Act

7. SHARE PRICES

The monthly highest and lowest prices of the Shares traded on the Bursa Securities for the last twelve (12) months from July 2018 to June 2019 are as follows:

Year Month	High (RM)	Low (RM)		
2018 July	1.29	1.17		
2018 August	1.17	1.10		
2018 September	1.09	1.04		
2018 October	1.03	1.00		
2018 November	1.00	0.98		
2019 December	1.00	0.96		
2019 January	0.96	0.94		
2019 February	0.93	0.92		
2019 March	0.91	0.91		
2019 April	0.98	0.91		
2019 May	0.91	0.88		
2019 June	0.89	0.85		

(Source: Bursa Market Place Online)

The last transacted price of See Hup Shares on 2 July 2019, being the last practicable date prior to the printing of this Circular was RM0.85.

[#] Deemed interest by virtue of their interests in Hean Brothers Holdings Sdn Bhd pursuant to Section 8 of the Act

[®] Deemed interest by virtue of her interests in LHG Holdings Sdn Bhd pursuant to Section 8 of the Act

8. DIRECTORS' RECOMMENDATION

The Directors having considered all aspects of the Proposed Share Buy-Back are of the opinion that the Proposed Share Buy-Back is in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders. Accordingly, the Directors recommend that you vote in favour of the ordinary resolution pertaining to the Proposed Share Buy-Back to be tabled at the forthcoming AGM.

9. APPROVAL REQUIRED

The Proposals are subject to the approval of the shareholders at the forthcoming 23rd AGM to be convened.

10. FURTHER INFORMATION

Shareholders of the Company are requested to refer to Appendix I contained in this Circular for further information.

PART C

CIRCULAR TO SHAREHOLDERS IN RELATION TO PROPOSED ADOPTION OF NEW CONSTITUTION OF THE COMPANY



SEE HUP CONSOLIDATED BERHAD

(391077-V) (Incorporated in Malaysia)

31 July 2019

Registered Office:-170-09-01, Livingston Tower Jalan Argyll 10050 George Town, Penang

Board of Directors:

Lee Chor Min (Group Managing Director)
Lee Hean Huat (Executive Director)
Haji Shamsul Ariffin Bin Mohd Nor (Executive Director)
Datuk Haji Muhadzir Bin Mohd. Isa (Executive Director)
Ng Shiek Nee (Independent Non Executive Director)
Lee Phay Chian (Independent Non Executive Director)
Mak Cheow Yeong (Independent Non Executive Director)

TO: THE SHAREHOLDERS OF SEE HUP CONSOLIDATED BERHAD

Dear Sir/Madam

PROPOSED ADOPTION OF NEW CONSTITUTION OF THE COMPANY

1. INTRODUCTION

On 10 July 2019, the Company announced to Bursa Securities that the Board proposed to seek the shareholders' approval for the adoption of the Company's new Constitution.

The purpose of this Circular is to provide you with details of the Proposed New Constitution, as well as to seek your approval for the Special Resolution under Agenda 9 to be tabled at the forthcoming AGM of the Company. The Notice of AGM together with the Form of Proxy are enclosed in the 2019 Annual Report.

2. DETAILS OF THE PROPOSED NEW CONSTITUTION

The Board proposes to the adoption of a new Constitution to align the Constitution with the Companies Act 2016 which came into force on 31 January 2017, the updated provision of the Listing Requirements of Bursa Securities and prevailing laws, guidelines or requirements of the relevant authorities, to enhance administrative efficiency and provide greater clarity.

Please refer to Appendix II of this Circular for the Proposed New Constitution.

3. EFFECT OF THE PROPOSED NEW CONSTITUTION

The Proposed New Constitution will not have any effect on the share capital and shareholdings of Substantial Shareholders of the Company, and will not have any material effect on the NA, gearing and EPS of the Group.

4. DIRECTORS' AND MAJOR SHAREHOLDERS' INTEREST

None of the Directors or Major Shareholders of the Company and/or persons connected to them have any interest, direct or indirect, in the Proposed New Constitution.

5. DIRECTORS' RECOMMENDATION

The Board, after having considered all aspects of the Proposed New Constitution, is of the opinion that the Proposed New Constitution is in the best interest of the Company and its shareholders. Accordingly, the Board recommends that the shareholders of the Company vote in favour of the special resolution pertaining to the Proposed New Constitution to be tabled at the forthcoming AGM of the Company.

6. APPROVAL REQUIRED

The Proposed New Constitution is subject to the approval of the Company's shareholders at the forthcoming AGM to be convened or at any adjournment thereof.

Save and except for the approval of the Company's shareholders, there are no other approvals required for the Proposed New Constitution.

7. AGM

The AGM, the notice of which is enclosed in the 2019 Annual Report of the Company for the financial year ended 31 March 2019, will be convened at The Wembley Hotel, Wembley Room 8, Jalan Magazine, 10300 Penang on Wednesday, 11 September 2019 for the purpose of considering and, if thought fit, passing the special resolution to give effect to the Proposed New Constitution.

If you are unable to attend the AGM in person, you are requested to complete the enclosed Form of Proxy in accordance with the instructions contained therein and forward it to the registered office of the Company at 170-09-01, Livingston Tower, Jalan Argyll, 10050 George Town, Penang so as to arrive not later than forty-eight (48) hours before the time set for the holding of the AGM. The lodging of the Form of Proxy will not preclude you from attending and voting in person at the AGM should you subsequently wish to do so.

8. FURTHER INFORMATION

Shareholders of the Company are requested to refer to Appendix I and II in this Circular for further information.

Yours faithfully
For and on behalf of the Board
SEE HUP CONSOLIDATED BERHAD

Lee Phay Chian Independent Non-Executive Director

FURTHER INFORMATION

1. DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITY STATEMENT

This Circular has been seen and approved by the Directors who, collectively and individually, accept full responsibility for the accuracy of the information given and confirm that, after making all reasonable enquiries and to the best of their knowledge and belief, there are no facts the omission of which would make any information herein misleading.

2. MATERIAL CONTRACTS

Save as disclosed below, neither the Company nor its subsidiaries has entered into any material contracts (not being contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business) within two (2) years immediately preceding the date of this Circular:-

- (a) On 3 January 2018, See Hup entered into a Share Sale Agreement to acquire from:
 - (i) Y Bhg Dato' Goh Boon Koon, 5,837,386 ordinary shares; and
 - (ii) Goh Boon Leong, 1,425,000 ordinary shares

representing 50.00 % of the issued share capital of Hot Colour Furniture Sdn Bhd ("Hot Colour") for a total cash consideration of RM7,562,615 and simultaneously on even date, acquired from Hong Seng Housing Sdn Bhd, 145,248 ordinary shares representing 1% of the issued share capital Hot Colour for a cash consideration of RM151,252.

- (b) On 3 April 2018, See Hup acquired a 51% equity interest representing 382,500 ordinary shares in the issued share capital of SH Moment Builder Sdn Bhd (Formerly known as Hong Seng Builder Sdn Bhd) from the following parties for a total cash consideration of RM 382,500-00:
 - (i) Dato' Teoh Hai Hin, 375,000 ordinary shares; and
 - (ii) Teoh Hai Bim, 7,500 ordinary shares

3. MATERIAL LITIGATION

Neither the Company nor its subsidiaries is engaged in any material litigation, claims or arbitration, either as plaintiff or defendant and the Directors have no knowledge of any proceedings pending or threatened against the Company and/or its subsidiaries or of any fact likely to give rise to any proceedings which might adversely and materially affect the financial position or business of the Company and/or its subsidiaries.

4. DOCUMENTS AVAILABLE FOR INSPECTION

The following documents are available for inspection during normal business hours at the registered office of the Company at 170-09-01, Livingston Tower, Jalan Argyll, 10050 George Town, Penang from Monday to Friday (except public holidays) from the date of this Circular up to and including the date of the AGM:-

- (a) the existing Constitution of See Hup;
- (b) the audited financial statements of See Hup Group for the past two (2) financial years ended 31 March 2018 and 31 March 2019; and

CONSTITUTION

THE COMPANIES ACT 2016 MALAYSIA

PUBLIC COMPANY LIMITED BY SHARES

CONSTITUTION

OF

SEE HUP CONSOLIDATED BERHAD

(Company No. 391077-V)

Incorporated on the 19th day of June, 1996

THE COMPANIES ACT 2016

MALAYSIA

A PUBLIC COMPANY LIMITED BY SHARES

CONSTITUTION

OF

SEE HUP CONSOLIDATED BERHAD

- 1. The name of the Company is "SEE HUP CONSOLIDATED BERHAD".
- 2. The registered office of the Company will be situated in Malaysia.
- 3. The objects for which the Company is established are:
 - (1) To carry on the business of an investment holding company and for that purpose to acquire and hold either in the name of the Company or in that of any nominee, shares, stocks, debenture stock, bonds, notes, obligations and securities issued or guaranteed by any company wherever incorporated or carrying on business and debentures, debentures stock, bonds, notes, obligations and securities issued or guaranteed by any government, sovereign ruler, commissioners, public body or authority, supreme, dependent, municipal, local, or otherwise in any part of the world.
 - (2) To acquire by purchase, lease, exchange, hire or otherwise, lands and property of any tenure, or any interest in the same and to develop, improve and turn to account any such lands and property, and in particular by laying out, subdividing and preparing the same for building purposes, constructing, erecting, planting, paving, draining and maintaining buildings, offices, garages, factories, warehouses, shops, houses, flats, apartments and works of every description including construction of bridges and highways and altering, enlarging, pulling down, rebuilding and improving such existing constructions and converting and appropriating any such land into and for roads, streets, drains, squares, gardens and pleasure grounds and other conveniences and to take on all types of engineering works whether civil, mechanical, electrical or otherwise in relation to such constructions and conveniences and to sell, lease, let, charge, mortgage, exchange or otherwise deal with or dispose of such conveniences and constructions.
 - (3) To carry on business and to act as general merchants, traders, commission agents, and to import, export, buy, sell, exchange, make advances upon or otherwise deal in goods, produce, articles and merchandise.

And it is hereby declared that the word "Company" in this clause except where used in reference to this Company, shall be deemed to include any partnership or other body of person whether incorporated or unincorporated, and whether domiciled in Malaysia or elsewhere, and further that the objects specified in each paragraph of this clause shall be regarded as independent objects and accordingly shall, except where otherwise expressed in any paragraph, be in no way limited or restricted by reference to, or inference from the terms of any other paragraph or the name of the Company but may be carried out in as full and ample a manner and construed just as wide a sense as if the said paragraph defined the objects of a separate distinct and independent company.

- 4. Section 21 of the Companies Act 2016 shall apply to the Company and the Company shall be capable of exercising all functions of a body corporate and have the full capacity and to carry on or undertake any business or activity that the Board considers to be advantageous to the Company and that are not prohibited under any law for the time being in force in Malaysia.
- 5. The liability of the members is limited.
- 6. The Third Schedule of the Companies Act 2016 shall not apply to the Company, except so far as the same are repeated or contained in this Constitution.

7. INTERPRETATION

"Company"

"Constitution"

In this Constitution, if not inconsistent with the subject or context, the words standing in the first column of the table next hereinafter contained shall bear the meanings set opposite to them respectively in the second column thereof:-

"Act"	The Companies Act 2016 and any statutory modification, amendment or re-enactment thereof for the time being in force.			
"Authorised Nominee"	A person who is authorised to act as nominee as specified under the Rules of the Depository.			
"beneficial owner"	The ultimate owner of the shares and does not include a nominee of any description.			
"Board"	The board of directors for the time being of the Company.			
"Books Closing Date"	The specified time and date set by the Company for the purpose of determining persons entitled to dividends, interest, or new securities, or rights to a priority of application for issues of securities.			
"Bursa Depository"	Bursa Malaysia Depository Sdn. Bhd. (Company No. 165570-W) including any further change of name.			
"Central Depositories Act"	Securities Industry (Central Depositories) Act 1991, and any statutory modification, amendment or re-enactment thereof for the time being in force.			
"Clause"	Clauses of this Constitution as originally framed or altered from time to time by Special Resolution.			
"CMSA"	Capital Markets and Services Act 2007, and any statutory modification, amendment or re-enactment thereof for the time being in force.			

See Hup Consolidated Berhad (391077-V)

This Constitution as originally framed or as altered from time to time by Special Resolution and this "Constitution" means any one of them.

"Deposited Security"

A security in the Company standing to the credit of a Securities Account of a Depositor and includes securities in the Securities Account that is in suspense subject to the provisions of the Central Depositories Act and

the Rules.

"Depositor" A holder of a Securities Account as defined in Section 2 of the Central

Depositories Act.

"Directors" The directors for the time being of the Company as defined in Section

2(1) of the CMSA.

"Document" Any document required to be sent under the Listing Requirements to

securities holder.

"electronic address" Any address or number used for the purpose of sending or receiving

documents or information by electronic means.

"electronic communication"

A document or information is sent or supplied by electronic communication if it is sent initially, and received at its destination by means of electronic equipment for the processing (which expression includes digital compression) or storage of data, and entirely transmitted, conveyed and received by wire, by radio, by optical means or by other

electromagnetic means.

"electronic form" Document or information sent or supplied in electronic form are those

sent by "electronic communication" or by any other means while in an electronic form whereby a recipient of such document or information

would be able to retain a copy.

"Exchange" Bursa Malaysia Securities Berhad (Company No. 635998-W) and / or

any other Exchange on which the Company is listed.

"Exempt Authorised

Nominee"

An authorised nominee defined under the Central Depositories Act which is exempted from compliance with the provisions of subsection

25A(1) of the Central Depositories Act.

"Listing

Requirements"

Bursa Malaysia Securities Berhad Main Market Listing Requirements including any amendments thereto that may be made from time to time.

"Market Day" A day on which the stock market of the Exchange is open for trading in

securities.

"member" Unless otherwise expressed to the contrary, any person(s) for the time

being holding one (1) or more shares in the Company and whose name(s) appears in the Register of Members and includes a Depositor who shall be treated as if he were a member pursuant to Section 35 of the Central Depositories Act but excludes the Bursa Depository in its

capacity as a bare trustee member.

"Office" The registered office for the time being of the Company.

"Record of Depositors" A record provided by the Bursa Depository to the Company or its

registrar(s) under Chapter 24.0 of the Rules.

"Register" The register of members to be kept pursuant to the Act, and unless

otherwise expressed to the contrary, includes the Record of Depositors.

"Registrar" Such person, firm or company which for the time being maintains in

Malaysia, the register of securities holders.

"Rules" The Rules of the Bursa Depository and any appendices thereto, as

amended, modified and supplemented from time to time.

"Rules of the Depository"

The rules as defined in Section 2 of the Central Depositories Act.

"Seal" The Common Seal of the Company or in appropriate case the official

seal.

"Secretary" Any person or persons appointed to perform the duties of the Secretary

of the Company and shall include any person(s) who is a member of a professional body, or any other body, which has for the time being been prescribed by the Minister by notification published in the *Gazette*.

"securities" As defined in Section 2(1) of the CMSA.

"Securities Account"

An account established by the Bursa Depository for a Depositor for the recording of deposit or withdrawal of Securities and for dealing in such Securities by the Depositor as permitted under the Central Depositories

Act and / or the Rules.

"share" Issued share capital of a corporation and includes stock and/or shares

of the Company except where a distinction between stock and shares is

expressed or implied.

Writing shall include printing and lithography and any other mode or modes of representing or reproducing words, symbols or other information which may be displayed in a visible form, whether in a physical document or in an electronic communication or form or otherwise howsoever.

Words importing the singular number only shall include the plural number and vice versa and the masculine shall include the feminine and neuter genders and vice versa.

Words importing persons shall include corporations and companies.

Subject as aforesaid, words or expressions contained in these Clauses shall be interpreted in accordance with the provisions of the Interpretation Acts, 1948 and 1967 of Malaysia, as amended from time to time and any re-enactment thereof.

BUSINESS

8. Any branch or kind of business which the Company is either expressly or by implication authorised to undertake may be undertaken by the Directors at such time or times as they shall think fit, and further may be suffered by them to be in abeyance whether such branch or kind of business may have been actually commenced or not so long as the Directors may deem it expedient not to commence or proceed with such branch or kind of business.

9. EFFECTS OF THE LISTING REQUIREMENTS

(1) Notwithstanding anything contained in this Constitution, if the Listing Requirements prohibit an act being done, the act shall not be done.

- (2) Nothing contained in this Constitution prevents an act being done that the Listing Requirements require to be done.
- (3) If the Listing Requirements require an act to be done or not to be done, authority is given for that act to be done or not to be done (as the case may be).
- (4) If the Listing Requirements require this Constitution to contain a provision and it does not contain such a provision, this Constitution is deemed to contain that provision.
- (5) If the Listing Requirements require this Constitution not to contain a provision and it contains such a provision, this Constitution is deemed not to contain that provision.
- (6) If any provision of this Constitution is or becomes inconsistent with the Listing Requirements, this Constitution is deemed not to contain that provision to the extent of the inconsistency.
- (7) Notwithstanding anything contained in this Constitution, nothing herein contained shall prevent the Directors from applying to the Exchange for a waiver from compliance or observance of any of the Listing Requirements. In the event the compliance or observance of such Listing Requirements are waived by the Exchange, the Company shall not be required to comply with any of the Clauses relating to those Listing Requirements in respect of which compliance or observance has been waived by the Exchange.
- (8) The provisions of this Clause 9 shall only apply so long as any of the securities of the Company are listed on the Exchange.

SHARE CAPITAL & VARIATION OF RIGHTS

- 10. Without prejudice to any special rights previously conferred on the holders of any existing shares or class of shares, any share in the Company may be issued with such preferred, deferred or other special rights or such restrictions whether in regard to dividend voting, return of capital or otherwise as the Company may from time to time by Ordinary Resolution determine.
- Subject to the provisions of this Constitution, the Act and the provisions of any resolution of the Company, shares in the Company may be issued by the Directors, who may allot, or otherwise dispose of such shares to such persons, on such terms and conditions, with such preferred, deferred or other special rights, and subject to such restrictions and at such times as the Directors may determine but the Directors in making any issue of shares shall comply with the following conditions:-
 - (a) in the case of shares of a class, other than ordinary shares, no special rights shall be attached until the same have been expressed in this Constitution and in the resolution creating the same;
 - every issue of shares or options to employees shall be approved by members in general meeting and such approval shall specifically detail the amount of shares or options to be issued to such employees;
 - (c) except in the case of an issue of securities on a pro rata basis to shareholders or pursuant to a back-to-back placement undertaken in compliance with the Listing Requirements, a Director of the Company shall not participate, directly or indirectly, in an issue of ordinary shares or other securities with rights of conversion to ordinary shares or in a share issuance scheme unless the shareholders of the Company in general meeting have approved the specific allotment to be made to the Director and the Director has abstained from voting on the relevant resolution;

- (d) without limiting the generality of Section 76 of the Act, the Company must not issue any ordinary shares or other securities with rights of conversion to ordinary shares if those shares or securities, when aggregated with any such shares or securities which the Company has issued during the preceding twelve (12) months, exceeds ten per centum (10%) of the issued shares (excluding treasury shares, if any) of the Company, except where the shares or securities are issued with the prior shareholders' approval in a general meeting of the precise terms and conditions of the issue; and
- (e) in working out the number of shares or securities that may be issued by the Company, if the security is a convertible security, each such security is counted as the maximum number of shares into which it can be converted or exercised.
- 12. Subject to the Act, any preference shares may with the sanction of an ordinary resolution, be issued on the terms that they are, or at the option of the Company are liable, to be redeemed on such terms and in such manner as the Company before the issue of the shares may by Special Resolution determine.
- 13. Whenever the share capital of the Company is divided into different classes of shares the members of each class shall have an equal right to receive notices, reports and audited financial statements; to attend general meetings of the Company; to vote at any meeting convened for the purpose of reducing the capital, or winding up, or sanctioning a sale of the undertaking; or to vote at any meeting where it is proposed to submit a proposition which will directly affect their rights and privileges. In cases where one (1) class of shares carries a right to a fixed or preferential dividend and that dividend is more than six (6) months in arrears, the members of that class shall have the same voting rights as ordinary shareholders.
- 14. The holder of a preference share shall be entitled to a right to vote in each of the following circumstances:-
 - (a) when the dividend or part of the dividend on the share is in arrears for more than six (6) months;
 - (b) on a proposal to reduce the Company's share capital;
 - on a proposal for the disposal of the whole of the Company's property, business and undertaking;
 - (d) on a proposal that affects rights attached to the share;
 - (e) on a proposal to wind up the Company; and
 - (f) during the winding-up of the Company.

The holder of a preference share shall be entitled to the same rights as a holder of an ordinary share in relation to receiving notices, reports and audited financial statements and attending meetings.

15. Notwithstanding the provision contained in the Constitution, the repayment of preference share capital other than redeemable preference capital or any other alteration of preference shareholder's rights, may only be made pursuant to a special resolution of the preference shareholders concerned PROVIDED ALWAYS that where the necessary majority for such a special resolution is not obtained at the meeting, consent in writing, if obtained from not less than seventy-five per centum (75%) of the total voting rights of the preference shareholders within two (2) months of the meeting, shall be as valid and effectual as a special resolution carried at the meeting.

16. Subject to the provisions of Sections 71 and 91 of the Act, if at any time the share capital is divided into different classes of shares, the rights attached to any class (unless otherwise provided by the terms of issue of the shares of that class) may, whether or not the Company is being wound up, be varied with the sanction of a special resolution passed at a separate meeting of the shareholders of that class.

Where necessary majority of such a special resolution is not obtained at the meeting, consent in writing if obtained from the holders of not less than seventy-five per centum (75%) of the total voting rights of the shareholders of that class within two (2) months of the meeting, shall be as valid and effectual as a special resolution carried at the meeting.

To every such separate general meeting, the provisions of this Constitution relating to general meetings shall mutatis mutandis apply, but so that the necessary quorum shall be at least two (2) persons who are shareholders present in person or represented by proxy holding at least one-third (1/3) of the number of issued shares of the class, excluding any shares of that class held as treasury shares and that any holder of shares of the class present in person or by proxy may demand a poll.

For adjourned meeting, quorum is one (1) person present holding shares of such class. To every such special resolution, the provisions of Section 292 of the Act shall with such adaptations as are necessary, apply.

- 17. The rights conferred upon the holders of the shares of any class issued with preferred or other rights shall, unless otherwise expressly provided by the terms of issue of the shares of that class, be deemed not to be varied by the creation or issue of further shares ranking pari passu therewith. The rights attached to shares of a class other than ordinary shares shall be expressed.
- 18. The Company may pay a commission to any person in consideration of his subscribing or agreeing to subscribe, whether absolutely or conditionally, or procuring or agreeing to procure subscriptions, whether absolute or conditional, for any shares in the Company PROVIDED THAT (i) the rate in percentage or the amount of the commission paid or agreed to be paid shall not exceed the rate of ten per centum (10%) of the price at which such shares are issued, or an amount equivalent to such percentage of that price, whichever is the lesser; and (ii) the requirements of Section 80 of the Act shall be observed. Subject to the provisions of Section 78 of the Act, such commission may be satisfied by the payment of cash or allotment of fully or partly paid shares or partly in one way and partly in the other. The Company may also on any issue of shares pay such brokerage as may be lawful.
- 19. Where any shares are issued for the purpose of raising money to defray the expenses of the construction of any works or buildings, or the provision of any plant which cannot be made profitable for a long period, the Company may pay interest on so much of such share capital as is for the time being paid up for the period and subject to the conditions and restrictions mentioned in Section 130 of the Act, and may charge the same to capital as part of the cost of the construction of any works or buildings or the provision of any plant.
- 20. The Company shall not issue shares to transfer a controlling interest in the Company without the prior approval of the members duly signified at a general meeting called for that purpose.
- 21. Except as required by this Constitution or by law, no person shall be recognised by the Company as holding any share upon any trust, and the Company shall not be bound by or be compelled in any way to recognise (even with notice thereof) any equitable, contingent, future or partial interest in any share or any unit of share or any other right in respect of any shares, except an absolute right to the entirety thereof in the registered holder.

ISSUE OF SECURITIES

- 22. The Company must not cause or authorise its Registrar to cause the Securities Accounts of the allottees to be credited with the additional securities until after the Company has filed with the Exchange an application for listing of such additional securities and has been notified by the Exchange that they have been authorised for listing.
- 23. The Company must ensure that all new issues of securities for which listing is sought are made by way of crediting the Securities Accounts of the allottees with such Securities save and except where they are specifically exempted from compliance with Section 38 of the Central Depositories Act, in which event they shall so similarly be exempted from compliance with Listing Requirements. For this purpose, the Company must notify the Bursa Depository of the names of the allottees and all such particulars required by the Bursa Depository, to enable the Bursa Depository to make the appropriate entries in the Securities Accounts of such allottees.
- 24. Subject to the provisions of the Act, the Listing Requirements, the Central Depositories Act, and the Rules, the Company must allot securities and despatch notices of allotment to the allottees within the stipulated time frame as prescribed under the Listing Requirements or such other period as may be prescribed by the Exchange.
- 25. Every certificate shall be under the Seal and shall be signed by one (1) Director and countersigned by the Secretary or some other person nominated by the Directors for the purpose. All such signatures shall be autographic unless the Directors shall by a resolution otherwise determine.

LIEN

- 26. Where a call remains unchanged, the Company shall have a first and paramount lien on every share, not fully paid, registered in the name of a member for all moneys, (whether presently payable or not) due by him or his estate, to the Company in respect of the unpaid calls and instalments, and for such amounts as the Company may be called upon by law to pay and has paid in respect of the shares of the member or deceased member. The Directors may at any time declare any share to be wholly or in part exempt from the provision of this Constitution. The Company's lien, if any, on a share shall extend to all dividends payable thereon.
- 27. The Directors may sell, in such manner as the Directors think fit, any shares on which the Company has a lien, but no sales shall be made unless a sum in respect as which the lien exists is presently payable, nor until the expiration of fourteen (14) days after notice in writing, stating and demanding payment of such part of the amount in respect of which the lien exists as is presently payable, has been given to the registered holder for the time being of the share, or the person entitled thereto by reason of his death or bankruptcy.
- 28. To give effect to any such sale the Directors may authorise some person to transfer the shares sold to the purchaser and may enter the purchaser's name in the register as holder of the shares, and the purchaser shall not be bound to see to the application of the purchase money, nor shall his title to the shares be affected by any irregularity in invalidity in the proceedings in reference to the sale.
- 29. The net proceeds of any such sale shall be received by the Company and applied in or towards payment of such part of the amount in respect of which the lien exists as is presently payable, and the residue, if any, shall (subject to a like lien for sums not presently payable as existed upon the shares before the sale) be paid to the person entitled to the shares at the date of the sale or his executors, administrators or assignees or as he directs.

CALL ON SHARES

- 30. The Directors may, subject to the Act and the provisions of the Listing Requirements, from time to time make calls upon the members in respect of any money unpaid on their shares and not by the conditions of allotment thereof made payable at fixed times, provided that no calls shall exceed one-fourth (1/4) of the issued price of the share or be payable at less than thirty (30) days from the date fixed for the payment of the last preceding call, and each member shall (subject to receiving at least fourteen (14) days' notice specifying the date, time or times and place of payment) pay to the Company at the time or times and place so specified, the amount called on his shares. A call may be revoked or postponed as the Directors may determine.
- 31. A call shall be deemed to have been made at the time when the resolution of the Directors authorising the call was passed and may be required to be paid by instalments.
- 32. If a sum called in respect of shares is not paid before or on the day appointed for payment thereof, the person from whom the sum is due, shall pay interest on the sum from the day appointed for payment thereof to the time of actual payment at such rate not exceeding eight per centum (8%) per annum or such other rate as the Directors may determine, but the Directors shall be at liberty to waive payment of the interest, wholly or in part.
- 33. Any sum which by the terms of issue of a share is payable on allotment or at any fixed date, shall, for the purposes of this Constitution be deemed to have been duly called for and shall be payable on the date on which by the terms of issue such sum becomes payable, and in case of non-payment, all the relevant provisions of this Constitution in respect of payment of interest and expenses, forfeiture or otherwise, shall apply as if the sum had become payable by virtue of a call duly made and notified.
- 34. The Directors may, on the issue of shares, differentiate between the holders as to the amount of a call to be paid and the times of payment.
- 35. The Directors may, if they think fit, receive from any member willing to advance all or any part of the money uncalled and unpaid upon any shares held by him, and upon all or any part of the money so advanced may (until the same would, but for the advance, become payable) pay interest at such rate not exceeding (unless the Company in general meeting shall otherwise direct) eight per centum (8%) per annum as may be agreed upon between the Directors and the member paying the sum in advance. No such sum paid in advance of calls shall entitle the member paying such sum to any portion of a dividend declared in respect of any period prior to the date upon which sum would, but for such payment, become presently payable, nor confer a right to participate in profits.
- 36. No member shall be entitled to receive any dividend or to be present or to vote on any question, either personally or by proxy, at any general meeting, or upon a poll, or to be reckoned in a quorum whilst any call or other sum shall be due and payable to the Company in respect of any of the shares held by him.
- 37. On the trial or hearing of any action for the recovery of any money due for any call, it shall be sufficient to prove that the name of the Member sued is entered in the register as the holder or one (1) of the holders of the shares in respect of which such debt accrued, that the resolution making the calls is duly recorded in the minute book, and that notice of such call was duly given to the member sued in pursuance of this Constitution; and it shall not be necessary to prove the appointment of the Directors who made such call, nor that the meeting at which any call was made was duly convened and constituted nor any other matters whatsoever, but the proof of the matters aforesaid shall be conclusive evidence of the debt.

TRANSFER OF SECURITIES

- 38. Subject to the Central Depositories Act and the Rules, the instrument of transfer of any securities shall be executed by or on behalf of the transferor, and the transferor shall be deemed to remain the holder of the securities until the transfer is registered and the name of the transferee is entered in the Register and/or the Record of Depositors as the case may be in respect thereof.
- 39. Subject to this Constitution, the Rules, the Central Depositories Act, and the Listing Requirements, any member may transfer all or any of his securities by instruments in writing in the form prescribed and approved by the Exchange, the Act, and/or the Central Depositories Act on which the Company's securities are listed and quoted.
- 40. The transfer of any listed securities of the Company, which have been deposited with the Bursa Depository shall be by way of book entry by the Bursa Depository in accordance with the Rules and, notwithstanding Sections 105, 106 or 110 of the Act, but subject to Section 148(2) of the Act and any exemption that may be made from compliance with Section 148(1) of the Act, the Company shall be precluded from registering and affecting any transfer of such securities.
- 41. The registration of transfers may be suspended at such times and for such periods as the Directors may from time to time determine not exceeding thirty (30) days in aggregate in any calendar year. Ten (10) market days' (or such other period of notice as may be prescribed under the Listing Requirements by the Bursa Malaysia Securities Berhad from time to time) notice of intention to close the Register shall be published in a daily newspaper circulating in Malaysia and also be given to the Bursa Malaysia Securities Berhad. In relation to the closure, the Company shall give written notice in accordance with the Rules to the Bursa Depository to prepare the appropriate Record of Depositors.
- 42. The Directors may decline to register the transfer of a security (not being fully paid security) on which the Company has a lien. The Bursa Depository may refuse to register any transfer of Deposited Security that does not comply with the Central Depositories Act and the Rules. No securities shall in any circumstances be transferred to any infant, bankrupt or person of unsound mind
- 43. Subject to the provisions of this Constitution, the Directors may recognise a renunciation of any share by the allottee thereof in favour of some other person.
- 44. Subject to any law in Malaysia for the time being in force, neither the Company nor the Directors nor any of its officers shall incur any liability for the act of the Bursa Depository in registering or acting upon a transfer of securities apparently made by a member or any person entitled to the securities by reason of death, bankruptcy or insanity of a member although the same may, by reason of any fraud or other causes not known to the Company or the Directors or the Bursa Depository or other officers, be legally inoperative or insufficient to pass the property in the securities proposed or professed to be transferred, and although the transfer may, as between the transferor and the transferee, be liable to be set aside and notwithstanding that the Company may have notice that such instrument or transfer was signed or executed and delivered by the transferor in the blank as to the name of the transferee, of the particulars of the securities transferred or otherwise in defective manner.

And in every case, the person registered as transferee, his executors, administrators and assignees alone shall be entitled to be recognised as the holder of such securities and the previous holder shall, so far as the Company is concerned, be deemed to have transferred his whole title thereto.

DISPOSAL OF SHARES OF MEMBERS WHOSE WHEREABOUTS UNKNOWN

- 45. Where by the exercise of reasonable diligence, the Company is unable to discover the whereabouts of a member for a period of not less than ten (10) years, the Company may cause an advertisement to be published in a newspaper circulating in the place shown in the Register or the Record of Depositors as the address of the member stating that the Company, after expiration of thirty (30) days from the date of the advertisement, intends to transfer the shares to the Minister charged with responsibility for finance.
- 46. If after the expiration of thirty (30) days from the date of the advertisement the whereabouts of the member remains unknown, the Company may transfer the shares held by the member to the Minister charged with the responsibility for finance and for that purpose may execute for and on behalf of such member, a transfer of those shares to the Minister charged with the responsibility for finance.

TRANSMISSION OF SHARES

- 47. In case of the death of a member, the legal representatives of the deceased, shall be the only person recognised by the Company as having any title to his interest in the securities, but nothing herein contained shall release the estate of a deceased member from any liability in respect of any security held by him.
- 48. Any person becoming entitled to a security in consequence of the death or bankruptcy of a member may upon such evidence being produced as may from time to time properly be required by the Bursa Depository and subject as hereinafter provided, elect either to be registered himself as the holder of the security or to have some person nominated by him registered as the transferee thereof by the Bursa Depository, shall in either case, have the same right, to decline or suspend registrations as they would have had in the case of a transfer of the security by that member before his death or bankruptcy, as the case may be. Provided always that where the security is a Deposited Security, subject to the Rules a transfer or withdrawal of the security may be carried out by the person becoming so entitled.
- 49. If the person so becoming entitled shall elect to be registered himself, he shall deliver or send to the Bursa Depository a notice in writing signed by him stating that he so elects. Provided that where the security is a Deposited Security and the person becoming entitled elects to have the security transferred to him, the aforesaid notice must be served by him on the Bursa Depository.
 - If he shall elect to have another person registered, he shall testify his election by executing to that person a transfer of the security. All the limitations, restrictions and provisions of the Bursa Depository relating to the right of transfer and the registration of transfer of securities shall be applicable to any such notice or transfer as aforesaid as if the death or bankruptcy of the member had not occurred and the notice or transfer executed by that member.
- 50. A person becoming entitled to a security by reason of the death or bankruptcy of the holder shall be entitled to the same dividends and other advantages to which he would be entitled if he were the registered holder of the security, except that he shall not, before being registered as a member in respect of the security, be entitled in respect of it to exercise any right conferred by membership in relation to meetings of the Company. Provided always that the Directors may at any time give notice requiring any such person to elect either to be registered himself or to transfer the security, and if the notice is not complied with within ninety (90) days the Directors may thereafter withhold payment of all dividends, bonuses or other moneys payable in respect of the security until the requirements of the notice have been complied with.

51. Where:

- (a) the securities of the Company are listed on another stock exchange; and
- (b) the Company is exempted from compliance with Section 14 of the Central Depositories Act or Section 29 of the Securities Industry (Central Depositories) (Amendment) Act, 1998, as the case may be under the Rules in respect of such securities,

the Company shall, upon the request of a securities holder, permit a transmission of securities held by such securities holder from the register of holders maintained by the Registrar of the Company in the jurisdiction of the other stock exchange, to the register of holders maintained by the Registrar of the Company in Malaysia and vice versa subject to the following conditions:-

- (i) there shall be no change in the ownership of such securities; and
- (ii) the transmission shall be executed by causing such securities to be credited directly into the Securities Accounts of such securities holder.

FORFEITURE OF SHARES

- 52. If any member fails to pay the whole or any part of any call or instalment of a call on or before the day appointed for payment thereof, the Directors may, at any time thereafter during such time as any part of the call or instalment remains unpaid, serve a notice on him or on the person entitled to the share by transmission, requiring payment of so much of the call or instalment as is unpaid, together with any interest or compensation at the rate of eight per centum (8%) per annum or at such rate as the Directors shall determine and any expenses that may have accrued by reason of such non-payment.
- 53. The notice shall name a further day (not earlier than the expiration of fourteen (14) days from the date of service of the notice) on or before which the payment required by the notice is to be made, and shall state that in the event of non-payment at or before the time appointed the shares in respect of which the call was made will be liable to be forfeited.
- 54. If the requirements of any such notice as aforesaid are not complied with, any share in respect of which the notice has been given may, at any time thereafter, before the payment required by the notice has been made, be forfeited by a resolution of the Directors to that effect. Such forfeiture shall include all dividends declared in respect of the forfeited shares, and not actually paid before the forfeiture.
- 55. A forfeited share may be sold or otherwise disposed of on such terms and in such manner as the Directors think fit, and at any time before a sale or disposition the forfeiture may be cancelled on such terms as the Directors think fit.
- A person whose shares have been forfeited shall cease to be a member in respect of the forfeited shares, but shall remain liable to pay to the Company all monies which, at the date of forfeiture, was payable by him to the Company in respect of the shares (together with interest at the rate of eight per centum (8%) per annum from the date of forfeiture on the money for the time being unpaid if the Directors think fit to enforce payment of such interest), but his liability shall cease if and when the Company receives payment in full of all such money in respect of the shares.
- 57. A statutory declaration in writing that the declarant is a Director or Secretary of the Company, and that a share in the Company has been duly forfeited on a date stated in the declaration, shall be conclusive evidence of the facts therein stated as against all persons claiming to be entitled to the share.

The Company may receive the consideration, if any, given for the share on any sale re-allotment or other disposition thereof and may execute a transfer of the share in favour of the person to whom the share is sold re-allotted or otherwise disposed of and he shall thereupon be registered as the holder of the share, and shall not be bound to see to the application of the purchase money, if any, nor shall his title to the share be affected by any irregularity or invalidity in the proceedings in reference to the forfeiture, sale re-allotment or disposal of the share.

- 58. If any shares are forfeited and sold, any residue after the satisfaction of the unpaid calls and accrued interest and expenses, shall be paid to the person whose shares have been forfeited, or his executors, administrators or assignees or as he directs.
- 59. When any share shall have been so forfeited, notice of the forfeiture shall be given to the holder of the share, or to the person entitled to the share by transmission, and an entry of the forfeiture, with the date thereof, shall forthwith be made in the Register, but no forfeiture shall be invalidated by any failure to give such notice or make such entry as aforesaid.

CONVERSION OF SHARES INTO STOCK

- 60. The Company may by Ordinary Resolution convert any paid-up shares into stock, and reconvert any stock into paid-up shares of any denomination.
- 61. The holders of stock may transfer the same or any part thereof in the same manner, and subject to the same regulations, as and subject to which the shares from which the stock arose might previously to conversion have been transferred, or as near thereto as circumstances admit; and the Directors may from time to time fix the minimum amount of stock transferable.
- 62. The holders of stock shall, according to the amount of stock held by them, have the same rights, privileges and advantages as regards dividends, voting at meetings of the Company and other matters as if they held the shares from which the stock arose, but no such privileges or advantages (except participation in the dividends and profits of the Company and in the assets on a winding up) shall be conferred by an amount of stock which would not, if existing in shares, have conferred such privileges or advantages.
- 63. Such Clauses of the Constitution as are applicable to paid-up shares shall apply to stock, and the words "share" and "shareholder" therein shall include "stock" and "stockholder".

INCREASE IN CAPITAL

- 64. The Company may from time to time by Ordinary Resolution increase the share capital by such sum, to be divided into shares of such amount, as the resolution shall prescribe.
- 65. Unless otherwise determined by the Company in general meeting any original shares or securities for the time being unissued and not allotted as provided in this Constitution and any new shares or securities from time to time to be created shall, before they are issued, be offered to the members in proportion, as nearly as may be, to the number of shares or securities held by them.

Such offer shall be made by notice specifying the number of shares or securities offered, and limiting a time within which the offer, if not accepted, will be deemed to be declined, and after the expiration of such time on the receipt of an intimation from the person to whom the offer is made that he declines to accept the shares or securities offered, the Directors may dispose of the same in such manner as they think fit most beneficial to the Company.

The Directors may, in like manner dispose of any such new or original shares or securities as aforesaid, which, by reason of the proportion borne by them to the number of persons entitled to such offer as aforesaid, or by reason of any other difficulty in apportioning the same, cannot in the opinion of the Directors be conveniently offered in manner herein before provided.

- 66. Notwithstanding this Constitution, the Company may apply to the Exchange for waiver of convening extraordinary general meetings to obtain shareholders' approval for further issues of shares (other than bonus or rights issues) where the aggregate issues of which in any one (1) financial year do not exceed ten per centum (10%) of the issued capital.
- 67. Except so far as otherwise provided by the conditions of issue or by this Constitution, any capital raised by the creation of new shares shall be considered part of the original capital, and shall be subject to the provisions herein contained with reference to the payment of calls and instalments, transfer and transmission, forfeiture, lien, surrender, and otherwise. Unless otherwise provided in accordance with this Constitution the new shares shall be Ordinary Shares.

ALTERATION OF CAPITAL

- 68. The Company may from time to time by Ordinary Resolution:-
 - (a) increase the share capital by such sum to be divided into shares of such amount as the resolution shall prescribe; or
 - (b) consolidate and divide all or any of its share capital, the proportion between the amount paid and the amount, if any, unpaid on each subdivided share shall be the same as it was in the case of the shares from which the subdivided share is derived; or
 - (c) convert all or any of its paid-up shares into stock and may reconvert that stock into paidup shares; or
 - (d) subdivide its share capital or any part thereof, whatever is in the subdivision, the proportion between the amount paid and the amount, if any, unpaid on each subdivided share shall be the same as it was in the case of the shares from which the subdivided share is derived; or
 - (e) cancel any shares which at the date of the passing of the resolution which have been forfeited and diminish the amount of its share capital by the amount of the shares so cancelled.
- 69. Subject to and in accordance with the provisions of the Act and the requirements of the Exchange and such other relevant law, regulation or guideline, the Company is allowed and shall have power, to the fullest extent permitted, to purchase its own shares. Any shares in the Company so purchased by the Company shall be dealt with as provided by the Act, the requirements of the Exchange and any other relevant authorities in respect thereof.
- 70. The Company may reduce its share capital by:-
 - (a) a special resolution and confirmation by the Court in accordance with Section 116 of the Act; or
 - (b) a special resolution supported by a solvency statement in accordance with Section 117 of the Act.

GENERAL MEETINGS

- 71. A general meeting shall be held once in every year at such time and place as may be appointed by the Directors, but so that not more than fifteen (15) months shall elapse between the holding of any two (2) successive meetings.
- 72. The abovementioned general meetings shall be called annual general meetings. All other general meetings shall be called extraordinary general meetings.

- 73. Such meeting of its members may be held at more than one venue using any technology or method that allows all members of the Company to participate and to exercise the members' rights to speak and vote at the meeting, and using any available technology to provide notice, conduct and record or facilitate voting at that meeting or any adjournment of that meeting of members subject to rules, regulations and laws prevailing. The main venue of the meeting shall be in Malaysia and the Chairman shall be present at the main venue of the meeting.
- 74. The Directors may, whenever they so decide by resolution, convene an extraordinary general meeting of the Company. In addition, an extraordinary general meeting shall be convened on such requisition as is referred to in Section 311 of the Act, or if the Company makes default in convening a meeting in compliance with a requisition received pursuant to Section 312 of the Act, a meeting may be convened by the requisitionists themselves in the manner provided in Section 313 of the Act.
- 75. (1) Twenty-one (21) days' notice in writing at the least of every meeting convened for the purpose of passing a Special Resolution and of annual general meeting and fourteen (14) days' notice at the least of every other general meeting and twenty-eight (28) days' notice at the least of every resolution which by the Act special notice is required of a resolution proposed to be passed at a general meeting shall be given in manner hereinafter mentioned to the Auditors and to all members other than such as are not, under this Constitution, entitled to receive such notices from the Company; Provided that a general meeting, notwithstanding that it has been called by a shorter notice than that specified above, shall be deemed to have been duly called if it is so agreed:-
 - (a) in the case of an annual general meeting, by all the members entitled to attend and vote thereat; and
 - (b) in the case of an extraordinary general meeting by a majority in number of the members having a right to attend and vote thereat, being a majority together holding not less than ninety-five per centum (95%) in the number of the shares giving that right.
 - (2) Subject to the Act, Listing Requirements, laws, rules or regulations, notice of a meeting of members shall be in writing and shall be given to the members either:-
 - (a) in hard copy;
 - (b) in electronic form; or
 - (c) partly in hard copy and partly in electronic form.
 - (3) A notice:
 - (a) given in hard copy shall be sent to any member either personally or by post to the address supplied by the member to the Company for such purpose; or
 - (b) given in electronic form shall be transmitted to the electronic address provided by the member to the Company for such purpose or by publishing on a website.
 - (4) A notice of a meeting of members shall not be validly given by the Company by means of a website unless a notification to that effect is given in accordance with Section 320 of the Act.

- (5) The Company shall notify a member of the publication of the notice on the website and such notifications shall be in writing and shall be given in hard copy or electronic form stating:-
 - (a) that it concerns a meeting of members;
 - (b) the place, date and time of the meeting; and
 - (c) whether the meeting is an annual general meeting.
- (6) The notice shall be made available on the website throughout the period beginning from the date of the notification referred to in paragraph (5) of this Clause until the conclusion of the meeting.
- 76. At least fourteen (14) days' notice or twenty-one (21) days' notice in the case where any Special Resolution is proposed or where it is the annual general meeting, of every such meeting must be given by advertisement in at least one (1) nationally circulated Bahasa Malaysia or English daily newspaper and in writing to the Exchange upon which the Company is listed.
- 77. (1) The Company shall request the Bursa Depository in accordance with the Rules, to prepare a Record of Depositors to whom notices of general meetings shall be given by the Company.
 - (2) The Company shall request the Bursa Depository in accordance with the Rules, to prepare a Record of Depositors as at the latest date which is reasonably practicable which shall in any event be not less than three (3) Market Days before the general meeting (hereinafter referred to as the "General Meeting Record of Depositors").
 - (3) Subject to the Securities Industry (Central Depositories) (Foreign Ownership) Regulations, 1996 (where applicable) and notwithstanding any provision in the Act, a Depositor shall not be regarded as a member entitled to attend any general meeting and to speak and vote thereat unless his name appears in the General Meeting Record of Depositors.
- 78. All business shall be deemed special that is transacted at an extraordinary general meeting, and also all business that is transacted at an annual general meeting, with the exception of the laying of the audited financial statements and the reports of the Directors and Auditors, the election of Directors in place of those retiring and the appointment of, and the fixing of the remuneration of the Auditors.
- 79. In every notice calling a meeting of the Company there shall appear with reasonable prominence, a statement that a member entitled to attend and vote is entitled to appoint not more than two (2) proxies to attend and vote in his stead.
- 80. The accidental omission to given notice of meeting to, or the non-receipt of notice of a meeting, by any person entitled to receive such notice shall not invalidate any resolution passed or the proceedings at any such meeting.

81. Cancellation or Postponement or cancellation of meeting

Where a meeting of members is convened by the Board, they may by three (3) days' notice, whenever they think fit, cancel the meeting or postpone the holding of the meeting to a date and time determined by them or change the place for the meeting. The cancellation or postponement of a meeting of members is subject to the Listing Requirements and other requirements by the Exchange. This Clause shall not apply to a meeting convened in accordance with Sections 310 and 311 of the Act by a Member or Members unless with the consent of such Member or Members only.

- Notice of cancellation or postponement of a meeting or change of place of a general meeting must state the reason for cancellation or postponement and such a notice shall be:
 - (a) published in a daily newspaper circulating in Malaysia;
 - (b) given to the Exchange and given in other manner required by the Listing Requirements or other requirements by the Exchange; and
 - (c) subject to the Act and the Listing Requirements, given in any other manner determined by the Board.
- 3. A notice of postponement of a general meeting must specify:
 - (a) the postponed date and time for the holding of the meeting;
 - (b) a place for the holding of the meeting which may be either the same as or different from the place specified in the notice convening the meeting; and
 - (c) if the meeting is to be held in two (2) or more places, the technology that will be used to facilitate the holding of the meeting in that manner.

The new time and place specified in the notice of postponement will be taken to be the time and place for the meeting as if specified in the notice which called the meeting originally.

- 4. The only business that may be transacted at a meeting of Members the holding of which is postponed is the business specified in the original notice convening the meeting.
- 5. Where by the terms of an instrument appointing a proxy or attorney or an appointment of a representative:
 - (a) the appointed person is authorised to attend and vote at a meeting of Members to be held on or before a specified date; and
 - (b) the date for holding the meeting is postponed to a date later than the date specified in the instrument of proxy, power of attorney or appointment of representative, then, by force of this Clause, that later date is substituted for and applies to the exclusion of the date specified in the instrument of proxy, power of attorney or appointment of representative. However, this does not apply if the Member appointing the proxy, attorney or representative gives notice in writing to the Company at the Office or another address (including electronic address) specified in the notice of meeting to the contrary not less than twenty-four (24) hours before the time to which the holding of the meeting has been postponed.
- 6. The non-receipt of notice of cancellation or postponement of a meeting of Members by, or the accidental omission to give notice of cancellation or postponement of a meeting of Members to, a person entitled to receive notice does not invalidate any resolution passed at a postponed meeting or the cancellation or postponement of a meeting.
- 7. A Director is entitled to receive notice of and to attend all meetings of Members and is entitled to speak at those meetings.
- 8. If the Directors are required to convene and arrange to hold a meeting of Members as a result of a request by Members in accordance with Section 311 of the Act, the meeting may be cancelled by the Directors if the Members who requisitioned the meeting withdraw their requests prior to the date of the meeting.

PROCEEDINGS AT GENERAL MEETINGS

- 82. No business shall be transacted at any general meeting unless a quorum of members is present at the time when the meeting proceeds to business. Save as otherwise provided, two (2) members present in person or represented by proxy shall be a quorum. For the purposes of constituting a quorum:-
 - (a) one (1) or more representatives appointed by a corporation shall be counted as one member: or
 - (b) one (1) or more proxies appointed by a person shall be counted as one member.
- 83. If within half an hour from the time appointed for the meeting a quorum is not present, the meeting, if convened upon the requisition of members shall be dissolved. In any other case it shall stand adjourned to the same day in the next week (or if that day be a public holiday then to the next business day following that public holiday) at the same time and place or to such other day and at such other time and place as the Directors may determine, but if a quorum is not present within half an hour at any adjourned meeting, the meeting shall be dissolved. For the purpose of this Clause, "business day" means a day (not being a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday) on which licensed financial institutions are open for general banking business in Kuala Lumpur.
- 84. The Chairman, if any, of the Board of Directors shall preside as Chairman at every general meeting of the Company, or if there is no such Chairman, or if he shall not be present within fifteen (15) minutes after the time appointed for the holding of the meeting or is unwilling to act, the Directors present shall elect one (1) of their number to be Chairman of the meeting, or if no Director be present, or if all the Directors present decline to take the chair, the members present shall choose one (1) of their number to be Chairman of the meeting. The election of the Chairman shall be by a show of hands.
- 85. The Chairman may, with the consent of any meeting at which a quorum is present (and shall if so directed by the meeting) adjourn the meeting from time to time and from place to place, but no business shall be transacted at any adjourned meeting other than the business left unfinished at the meeting from which the adjournment took place. Any poll duly demanded on the election of a Chairman of a meeting or on a question of adjournment shall be taken forthwith at the meeting and without adjournment.

A poll demanded on any other question shall be taken either forthwith or at such time and place as the Chairman of the meeting directs. If a poll is demanded before the declaration of the result of a show of hands and the demand is duly withdrawn, the meeting shall continue as if the demand had not been made.

When a meeting is adjourned for fourteen (14) days or more, seven (7) clear days' notice at the least of the adjourned meeting shall be given specifying the place and the time of the meeting as in the case of an original meeting, but it shall not be necessary to specify in such notice the nature of the business to be transacted at the adjourned meeting. Save as aforesaid it shall not be necessary to give any notice of an adjournment or of the business to be transacted at an adjourned meeting.

86. Without prejudice to any other power which the Chairman may have under the provisions of this Constitution or at common law and subject to the Act and the Listing Requirements, the Chairman may take such action as he thinks fit to promote the orderly conduct of the business of all general meetings as specified in the notice of such meetings and the Chairman's decision on matters of procedure or arising incidentally from the business of such meetings shall be final, as shall be his determination as to whether any matter is of such a nature. The Chairman may also at his discretion and in accordance with applicable laws, decides whether to admit new business at a general meeting.

- 87. The Chairman of a meeting can take any action he considers appropriate:
 - (a) for proper and orderly conduct at a general meeting. This may include, demanding that debate or discussion on any business, question, motion or resolution being ended or that business or that the business, question, motion or resolution be put to a vote of the members; or
 - (b) so that the meeting reflects the wishes of the majority.
- 88. The Board can ask members or proxies wanting to attend a general meeting to submit to searches or other security arrangements which the Board decides. The Board can, at their discretion, refuse entry to, or remove from, a general meeting, a member or proxy who does not submit to those searches or comply with those security arrangements. Security arrangements may include member or proxy not being allowed into a general meeting which recording or broadcasting devices or an article which the Chairman of the meeting considers as to be dangerous, offensive, or liable to cause disruption.
- 89. Subject to the Listing Requirements, any resolution set out in the notice of any general meeting, or in any notice of resolution which may properly be moved and is intended to be moved at any general meeting shall be voted by poll. Notwithstanding the above, a poll may be demanded in writing:-
 - (a) by the Chairman of the meeting;.
 - (b) by at least three (3) members present in person or by proxy or by attorney or in the case of a corporation by a representative;
 - (c) by any member or members present in person or by proxy or by attorney or in the case of a corporation by a representative and representing not less than one-tenth (1/10) of the total voting rights of all the members having the right to vote at the meeting, excluding any voting rights attached to shares in the Company held as treasury shares; or
 - (d) by a member or members present in person or by proxy or by attorney or in the case of a corporation by a representative holding shares in the Company conferring a right to vote at the meeting being shares on which an aggregate sum has been paid-up equal to not less than one-tenth (1/10) of the total paid-up on all the shares conferring that right, excluding any voting rights attached to shares in the Company held as treasury shares.
- 90. (1) A poll shall be taken in such manner as the Chairman of the meeting directs and at least one (1) scrutineer must be appointed to validate the votes cast at the general meeting. The appointed scrutineer must not be an officer of the Company or its related corporation, and must be independent of the person undertaking the polling process. The Chairman of the meeting may fix a time and place for declaring the results of the poll. The result of the poll shall be deemed to be the resolution of the meeting at which the poll was demanded.

The poll may be conducted manually using voting slips or electronically using various forms of electronic devices. Such votes shall be counted by the poll administrator, and verified by the scrutineer, as may be appointed by the Chairman of the meeting for the purpose of determining the outcome of the resolution(s) to be decided on poll.

- (2) The demand for a poll shall not prevent the continuance of a meeting for the transaction of any business other than the question on which the poll has been demanded. The Chairman of the meeting may (and if so directed by the meeting shall) appoint scrutineers and may in addition to the powers of adjourning meetings contained in this Constitution, adjourn the meeting to some place and time fixed for the purpose of declaring the result of the poll.
- (3) If:
 - (a) any objection shall be raised as to the qualification of any voter; or
 - (b) any votes have been counted which ought not to have been counted or which might have been rejected; or
 - (c) any votes are not counted which ought to have been counted;

the objection or error shall not vitiate the decision of the meeting or adjourned meeting on any resolution unless the same is raised or pointed out at the meeting or the adjourned meeting at which the vote objected to is given or tendered or at which the error occurs. Any objection or error shall be referred to the Chairman of the meeting and shall only vitiate the decision of the meeting on any resolution if the Chairman decides that the same is of sufficient magnitude to vitiate the resolution or may otherwise have affected the decision of the meeting. The decision of the Chairman of the meeting on such matters shall be final and conclusive.

- 91. In the case of an equality of votes, whether on a show of hands or on a poll, the Chairman of the meeting at which the show of hands takes place or at which the poll is demanded shall be entitled to a second or casting vote.
- 92. Subject to the Listing Requirements and any special rights or restrictions as to voting for the time being attached to any shares or classes of shares in accordance with this Constitution, a holder of ordinary shares or preference shares who is present in person or by proxy or a member's representative or attorney and if a corporation is present by a duly authorised representative or by proxy or attorney entitled to vote shall on a show of hands be entitled to one (1) vote on any question at any general meeting and in the case of a poll every member present in person or by proxy or by attorney or other duly authorised representative shall have one (1) vote for every share held by him.

A proxy shall be entitled to vote on a show of hands or on a poll, on any question, at any general meeting. In a voting by poll, each proxy shall be entitled to such number of votes equal to the proportion of the member's shareholdings represented by such proxy. A proxy may only vote as directed in the proxy form. However, if the appointor or representative attend and vote on a resolution, the proxy or attorney must not vote.

- 93. Where the capital of the Company consists of shares of different monetary denominations, voting rights shall be prescribed in such manner that a unit of capital in each class, when reduced to a common denominator, shall carry the same voting power when such right is exercisable.
- 94. A member of unsound mind, or in respect of whom an order has been made by any court having jurisdiction in lunacy, may vote, whether on a show of hands or on a poll, by his committee, receiver, curator bonis, or other persons in the nature of a committee, receiver, curator bonis or other person appointed by such Court, and such committee, receiver or curator bonis appointed by such Court may on a poll vote by proxy, provided that such evidence as the Directors may require of the authority of the person claiming to vote shall have been deposited at the office of the Company not less than forty-eight (48) hours before the time for holding meeting or adjourned meeting at which the right to vote is to be exercised. If this is not done, the right to vote shall not be exercisable.

- 95. No person shall be entitled to be present or to vote on any resolution either as a member or otherwise as a proxy or attorney or representative for a corporation at any general meeting or demand a poll or be reckoned in the quorum in respect of any shares upon which calls are due and unpaid.
- 96. No objection shall be raised to the qualification of any voter except at the meeting or adjourned meeting at which the vote objected to is given or tendered, and every vote not disallowed at such meeting shall be valid for all purposes. Any such objection made in due time shall be referred to the Chairman of the meeting, whose decision shall be final and conclusive.
- 97. (1) A member of the Company entitled to attend and vote at a meeting of the Company, or at a meeting of any class of members of the Company, shall be entitled to appoint not more than two (2) proxies to attend and vote in his stead at the meeting, and that a proxy may but need not be a member. There shall be no restriction as to the qualification of the proxy. Where a member appoints more than one (1) proxy, he shall specify the proportion of his holdings to be represented by each proxy, failing which the appointment shall be invalid. A proxy appointed to attend and vote at a meeting of the Company shall have the same rights as the member to speak at the meeting.
 - (2) Where a member of the Company is an Authorised Nominee as defined under the Central Depositories Act, it may appoint not more than two (2) proxies in respect of each securities account it holds with ordinary shares of the Company standing to the credit of the said Securities Account. The appointment of two (2) proxies in respect of any particular securities account shall be invalid unless the Authorised Nominee specifies the proportion of its shareholding to be represented by each proxy.
 - (3) Where a member of the Company is an Exempt Authorised Nominee which holds ordinary shares in the Company for multiple beneficial owners in one (1) Securities Account ("omnibus account"), there is no limit to the number of proxies which the Exempt Authorised Nominee may appoint in respect of each omnibus account it holds. Where an Exempt Authorised Nominee appoints more than one (1) proxy in respect of each omnibus account the appointment shall be invalid unless the Exempt Authorised Nominee specifies the proportion of its shareholding to be represented by each proxy.
- 98. The instrument appointing a proxy shall be in writing under the hand of the appointer or of his attorney duly authorised in writing, or, if the appointer is a corporation, either under Seal, or under the hand of an officer or attorney duly authorised. A proxy must be of full age. A proxy may but need not be a member of the Company. An instrument appointing a proxy to vote shall be deemed to include the power to demand or concur in demanding a poll on behalf of the appointer. Members not resident in Malaysia may appoint and revoke proxies by cable.
- 99. Where it is desired to afford members an opportunity of voting for or against a resolution, the instrument appointing a proxy shall be in the following form or a form as near thereto as circumstances admit or in such other form as the Directors may approve or in any particular case, may accept:

See Hup Consolidated Berhad (391077-V)			
	,	No. of Shares held		CDS Account No.
*I/We*NRIC No./ and teleph *member/members of See Hup Consolida	none no./e	email add	lress	being a
Full Name and Address (in Block Letters)	NRIC/Passport No.		No. of Shares	% of Shareholding
*and/or				
Full Name and Address (in Block Letters)	NRIC/Passport No.		No. of Shares	% of Shareholding
	J.			
or failing *him/her, THE CHAIRMAN OF T *me/us on *my/our behalf at the [Annual or of the Company, to be held at	Extraordi (place of f. riate spac	inary, as t f meeting) e(s) provi	he case may) ond	be] General Meeting at (time n how you wish you
Resolution			For	Against
Signed this day of, 20	·			
Signature of Member/Common Seal *Strike out whichever is not desired.				

[Unless otherwise instructed, the proxy may vote as he/she thinks fit.]

Notes:

A proxy must be of full age. A proxy may but need not be a member.

To be valid, this form, duly completed must be deposited at the Office of the Company not less than forty-eight (48) hours before the time for holding the meeting PROVIDED that in the event the member(s) duly executes the form of proxy but does not name any proxy, such member(s) shall be deemed to have appointed the Chairman of the meeting as his/their proxy, Provided Always that the rest of the proxy form, other than the particulars of the proxy have been duly completed by the member(s).

A member entitled to attend, participate, speak and vote is entitled to appoint not more than two (2) proxies to attend, participate, speak and vote instead of him. Where a member appoints more than one (1) proxy, the appointment shall be invalid unless he specifies the proportions of his holdings to be represented by each proxy.

Where a member is an Exempt Authorised Nominee which holds ordinary shares in the Company for multiple beneficial owners in one (1) securities account ("omnibus account"), there is no limit to the number of proxies which the Exempt Authorised Nominee may appoint in respect of each omnibus account it holds.

If the appointor is a corporation this form must be executed under the corporation's common seal or under the hand of an officer or attorney duly authorised.

- 100. The instrument appointing a proxy and the power of attorney or other authority, if any, under which it is signed or a duly notarised certified copy of that power or authority, shall be deposited at the Office or at such other place within Malaysia as is specified for that purpose in the notice convening the meeting, not less than forty-eight (48) hours before the time appointed for holding the meeting or adjourned meeting as the case may be, at which the person named in the instrument proposes to vote, and in the case of a poll, not less than twenty-four (24) hours before the time appointed for the taking of the poll, and in default, the instrument of proxy shall not be treated as valid. The Company may specify a fax number and may specify an electronic address in the notice of meeting, for the purpose of receipt of proxy appointments subject to the Rules, regulations and laws at that time specified therein.
- 101. (1) Subject to the Act and the Listing Requirements, the Directors or any agent of the Company so authorised by the Directors, may accept the appointment of proxy received by electronic communication on such terms and subject to such conditions as they consider fit. The appointment of proxy by electronic communication shall be in accordance with this Constitution.
 - (2) For the purpose of this Clause, the Directors may require such reasonable evidence they consider necessary to determine:-
 - (a) the identity of the member and the proxy; and
 - (b) where the proxy is appointed by a person acting on behalf of the member, the authority of that person to make the appointment.
 - (3) Without prejudice to this Clause, the appointment of proxy by electronic communication must be received at the electronic address specified by the Company in any of the following sources and shall be subject to any terms, conditions or limitations specified therein:-
 - (a) Notice calling the meeting;
 - (b) Instrument of proxy sent out by the Company in relation to the meeting; or
 - (c) Website maintained by or on behalf of the Company.
 - (4) An appointment of proxy by electronic communication must be received at the electronic address specified by the Company pursuant to this Clause not less than forty-eight (48) hours before the time appointed for holding the meeting or adjourned meeting at which the person named in the form of appointment of proxy proposes to vote, or, in the case of a poll, not less than twenty-four (24) hours before the time appointed for the taking of the poll, and in default the instrument of proxy shall not be treated as valid.
 - (5) An appointment of proxy by electronic communication which is not made in accordance with this Clause shall be invalid.

- 102. Whilst a member is not precluded from attending the meeting in person after lodging the instrument of proxy, however, such attendance shall automatically revoke the authority granted to the proxy.
- 103. A vote given in accordance with the terms of an instrument of proxy shall be valid notwithstanding the previous death or insanity of the principal or revocation of the proxy or of the authority under which the proxy was executed, or the transfer of the share in respect of which the proxy is given, provided that no intimation in writing of such death, insanity, revocation or transfer as aforesaid shall have been received by the Company at the Office before the commencement of the meeting or adjourned meeting at which the proxy is used.
- 104. A corporation whether a company within the meaning of the Act or not which is a member of this Company may, by resolution of its directors or other governing body, authorise any person to act as its representative at any meeting of this Company. Such representative shall be entitled to exercise the same powers on behalf of the corporation which he represents as if he were an individual member, including power when personally present, to vote on a show of hands. Notice of the appointment of such representative may be given in writing or by telegram or by cable.

If the corporation authorises more than one (1) person as its representative, every one (1) of the representative is entitled to exercise the same powers on behalf of the corporation as the corporation could exercise if every one (1) of the representative was an individual member of the Company.

If the corporation authorises more than one (1) person and more than one (1) of the representatives purport to exercise the power on the above:-

- (a) where the representatives purport to exercise the power in the same way, the power is treated as exercised in that way; or
- (b) where the representatives do not purport to exercise the power in the same way, the power is treated as not exercised.

DIRECTORS: APPOINTMENT, REMOVAL, ETC

- 105. Unless otherwise determined by the Company in general meeting and subject to the Listing Requirements, the number of Directors shall not be less than two (2) nor more than fifteen (15).
- 106. Unless otherwise determined by the Company in general meeting, by the Rules or under law, at least two (2) Directors or one-third (1/3) of the Board, whichever is higher, shall be independent Directors. If the number of Directors is not three (3) or multiple of three (3), then the number nearest one-third (1/3) shall be used for the purpose of determining the requisite number of independent Directors.
- 107. At the first annual general meeting of the Company, all of the Directors shall retire from the office and at the annual general meeting in every subsequent year one-third (1/3) of the Directors for the time being, or if their number is not three (3) or a multiple of three (3), then the number nearest to one-third (1/3) shall retire from office and be eligible for re-election provided always that all Directors shall retire from office once at least in each three (3) years but shall be eligible for re-election.
- 108. The Directors to retire at the annual general meeting in every year shall be the Directors who have been longest in office since their last election. As between Directors of equal seniority, the Directors to retire shall in the absence of agreement, be elected from among them by lot. A retiring Director shall be eligible for re-election and shall act as a Director throughout the meeting at which he retires.

- No person, not being a retiring Director, shall be eligible for election to the office of Director at any general meeting unless a member intending to propose him has at least eleven (11) clear days before the meeting, left at the Office of the Company a notice in writing duly signed by the nominee, giving consent to the nomination and either signifying his candidature for the office, or signifying the intention of such member to propose him, provided that in the case of a person recommended by the Directors for election, nine (9) clear days' notice only shall be necessary. Notice of each and every candidature for election to the Board of Directors shall be served on the registered holders of shares at least seven (7) days prior to the meeting at which the election is to take place. The cost of serving the notice to propose the election of a Director where the nomination is made by a member or members, shall be borne by the member or members making the nomination.
- 110. The Company at the meeting at which a Director retires under any provision of this Constitution may by Ordinary Resolution fill up the vacated office by electing thereto the retiring Director or some other person eligible for appointment. In default the retiring Director shall be deemed to have been re-elected, unless:-
 - (a) At such meeting it is expressly resolved not to fill up such vacated office, or a resolution for the re-election of such Director is put to the meeting and lost; or
 - (b) Such Director has given notice in writing to the Company that he is unwilling to be reelected; or
 - (c) The default is due to the moving of a resolution in contravention to the next following Clause.
- 111. A motion for the appointment of two (2) or more persons as Directors by a single resolution shall not be made at any general meeting unless a resolution that it shall be so made has first been agreed to by the meeting without any vote being given against it; and any resolution moved in contravention of this provisions shall be void.
- 112. The Company may from time to time by Ordinary Resolution increase or reduce the number of Directors, and may make the appointments necessary for effecting any such increase, and may determine in what rotation such increased or reduced number shall go out of office.
- 113. The Company may by Ordinary Resolution of which special notice has been given to the Company in accordance with the provisions of the Act remove any Director before the expiration of his period of office and may by an Ordinary Resolution appoint another person in his stead. The person so appointed shall be subject to retirement at the same time as if he had become a Director on the day on which the Director in whose place he is appointed was last elected a Director.
- 114. The Directors shall have powers at any time, and from time to time, to appoint any person to be a Director, either to fill a casual vacancy or as an addition to the existing Directors, but so that the total number of Directors shall not at any time exceed the number fixed in accordance with this Constitution. Any Director so appointed shall hold office only until the next following annual general meeting, and shall then be eligible for re-election but shall not be taken into account in determining the Directors who are to retire by rotation at such meeting.
- 115. The shareholding qualification for Directors may be fixed by the Company in general meeting, and unless and until so fixed no such qualification shall be required.

REMUNERATION OF DIRECTORS

- 116. The fees and any benefits payable to the Directors of the Company and its subsidiaries including any compensation for loss of employment of Director or former Director shall from time to time be determined by the Company in general meeting and such remuneration shall be divided among the Directors in such proportions and manner as the Directors may determine PROVIDED ALWAYS that:-
 - (a) fee payable to Non-Executive Directors shall be by a fixed sum, and not by a commission on or percentage of profits or turnover;
 - (b) salaries and other emoluments (including bonus, benefits or any other elements) payable to Executive Directors who hold an executive office in the Company pursuant to a contract of service need not be determined by the Company in general meeting but such salaries and emoluments may not include a commission on or percentage of turnover. Nothing herein shall prejudice the powers of the Directors to appoint any of their members to be the employee or agent of the Company at such remuneration and upon such terms as they think fit provided that such remuneration shall not include commission on or percentage of turnover;
 - (c) fees payable to Directors shall not be increased except pursuant to a resolution passed at a general meeting, where notice of the proposed increase has been given in the notice convening the meeting;
 - (d) any fee paid to an alternate Director shall be agreed between himself and the Director nominating him and shall be paid out of the remuneration of the latter; and
 - (e) the fees and / or benefits payable to Non-Executive Directors who is also Director of the subsidiaries includes fees, meeting allowances, travelling allowances, benefits, gratuity and compensation for loss of employment of Director or former Director of the Company provided by the Company and subsidiaries, but does not include insurance premium or any issue of securities.
- 117. The Directors may be paid all travelling, hotel and other expenses, properly incurred by them in attending and returning from meetings of the Directors or any committee of the Directors or general or other meetings of the Company or in connection with the business of the Company.
- 118. The Directors may grant special remuneration to any Member of Board who, being called upon, shall be willing to render any special or extra services to the Company, or to go or reside outside Malaysia or outside his country of origin as the case may be in connection with the conduct of any of the affairs of the Company. Such special remuneration may be made payable to such Director in addition to or in substitution for his ordinary remuneration as a Director, and may be made payable by a lump sum or by way of salary, or by a percentage of profits, or by any or all of those modes but shall not include a commission on or percentage of turnover.

DISQUALIFICATION OF DIRECTORS

- 119. (1) The office of a Director shall become vacant if the Director:-
 - (a) is an undischarged bankrupt;
 - (b) has been convicted of an offence relating to the promotion, formation or management of a corporation;
 - (c) has been convicted of an offence involving bribery, fraud or dishonesty;

- (d) becomes disqualified from being a Director by reason of any order made under the Act or has been convicted of an offence under Sections 213, 217, 218, 228 and 539 of the Act;
- (e) becomes of unsound mind or a person whose person or estate is liable to be dealt with in any way under the law relating to mental disorder during his term of office:
- (f) is absent from more than fifty percent (50%) of the total Board meetings held during a financial year unless an exemption or waiver is obtained from the Exchange;
- (g) resigns from his office by notice in writing to the Company and deposited at the Office of the Company;
- (h) is removed from his office of Director by resolution of the Company in general meeting of which special notice has been given;
- (i) has retired in accordance with the Act or the Constitution of the Company but is not re-elected: or
- (j) otherwise vacate his office in accordance with the Act or the Constitution of the Company.
- (2) The circumstances referred to in paragraphs (1)(a), (b) and (c) shall be applicable to circumstances in or outside Malaysia.

POWERS AND DUTIES OF DIRECTORS

- 120. The business and affairs of the Company shall be managed by Directors or under the direction of the Board who may pay all expenses incurred in promoting and registering the Company. The Board has all the powers necessary for managing and for directing and supervising the management of the business and affairs of the Company and exercise all such powers of the Company as are not by this Constitution or by the Act required to be exercised by the Company in general meeting, subject nevertheless, to any of this Constitution, to the provisions of the Act, and to such regulations, not being inconsistent with this Constitution or the provisions of the Act as may be prescribed by the Company in general meeting but no regulation made by the Company in general meeting shall invalidate any prior act of the Directors which would have been valid if such regulation had not been made.
- 121. The Directors shall not without the prior approval of the Company in general meeting:
 - (a) exercise any power of the Company to issue shares unless otherwise permitted under the Act;
 - (b) arrange or enter or carry into effect any proposal or execute any transaction for the acquisition of an undertaking or property of a substantial value, or the disposal of a substantial portion of or controlling interest in the Company's undertaking or property (includes the whole or substantially the whole of the rights, including developmental rights and benefits);
 - (c) subject to Sections 228(2) and 229 of the Act, enter or carry into effect any arrangement or transaction with a Director or a substantial shareholder of the Company or its holding Company, or its subsidiary or with a person connected with such a Director or substantial shareholder to acquire from or dispose to such Director or substantial shareholder or person connected with such a Director any shares or non-cash assets of the requisite value as stated in the Act; or

- (d) issue any securities on such terms and subject to such conditions which confer a right to subscribe for new shares of the Company.
- 122. The Directors may exercise all the powers of the Company to borrow money, and to mortgage or charge its undertaking, property and uncalled capital, or any part thereof, and to issue debentures, debenture stock and other securities whether outright or as security for any debt, liability or obligation of the Company and its related companies as defined under the Act and the Listing Requirements, as they may think fit.
- 123. The Directors shall not borrow any money or mortgage or charge any of the Company or the subsidiaries' undertaking, property, or any uncalled capital, or issue debentures and other securities (whether outright or as security) for any debt, liability or obligation of an unrelated third party.
- 124. The Directors shall have power, and be deemed always to have had power, to pay and agree to pay pensions or other retirement, superannuation, death or disability benefits to or to any person in respect of any Director or ex-Director who may hold or have held any executive office or any office of profit under the Company or any subsidiary company and for the purpose of providing any such pensions or other benefits to contribute to any scheme or fund or to pay premiums.
- 125. The Directors may from time to time and at any time by power of attorney appoint any company, firm or person or body of persons, whether nominated directly or indirectly by the Directors, to be the attorney or attorneys of the Company for such purposes and with such powers, authorities and discretion (not exceeding those vested in or exercisable by the Directors under this Constitution) and for such period and subject to such conditions as they may think fit, and any such powers of attorneys may contain such provisions for the protection and convenience of persons dealing with any such attorney as the Directors may think fit and may also authorise any such attorney to delegate all or any of the powers, authorities and discretions vested in him.
- 126. All cheques, promissory notes, drafts, bills of exchange and other negotiable or transferable instruments, and all receipts for moneys paid to the Company, shall be signed, drawn, accepted, endorsed or otherwise executed, as the case may be, in such manner as the Directors shall from time to time by resolution determine.
- 127. Unless prohibited by the rules and / or requirements of the Exchange, any Director may act by himself or his firm in a professional capacity for the Company and he or his firm shall be entitled to remuneration for his or his firm's professional services as if he was not a Director, provided that nothing herein contained shall authorise a Director or his firm to act as auditor of the Company and provided further that such professional services shall be provided at normal commercial terms.

PROCEEDINGS OF DIRECTORS

- 128. The Directors or any committee of Directors may meet together for the despatch of business, adjourn and otherwise regulate their meetings as they think fit. Questions arising at any meeting shall be decided by a majority of votes. In case of an equality of votes the Chairman except when only two (2) directors are present or when only two (2) Directors are competent to vote on the question at issue shall have a second or casting vote.
- 129. A Director may, and the Secretary on the requisition of a Director, shall at any time summon a meeting of Directors. All meetings of the Directors shall be held in Malaysia or in such other place as the Directors shall from time to time appoint.

- 130. Unless otherwise determined by the Directors from time to time, notice of all Directors' meetings shall be given and circulated to all Directors and their alternates by facsimile, telex, telegram or electronic mail or other communication modes / equipment. Except in the case of an emergency, reasonable notice of every Directors' meeting shall be given in writing. The majority of the Board may waive notice of any meeting and any such waiver may be retroactive.
- 131. The quorum necessary for the transaction of business of the Directors shall be two (2) and a meeting of the Director for the time being at which a quorum is present shall be competent to exercise all or any of the powers, authorities and discretion by or under this Constitution vested in or exercisable by the Directors generally.
- 132. Notwithstanding any provisions to the contrary contained in this Constitution, any Directors may participate at a meeting of Directors by way of telephone or video conferencing or by means of other communication equipment whereby all persons participating in the meeting are able to hear each other, and such Directors shall be deemed to be physically present at the meeting whether for the purposes of this Constitution or otherwise. A Director participating in a meeting in the manner aforesaid may also be taken into account in ascertaining the presence of a quorum at the meeting. Any meeting held in such manner shall be deemed to be held at such place as shall be agreed upon by the Directors attending the meeting provided that at least one (1) of the Directors present at the meeting was at such place for the duration of that meeting.
- 133. A meeting at which one (1) or more of the Directors attends by electronic means is deemed to be held at such place as the Directors shall at the said meeting resolve. In the absence of a resolution as aforesaid, the meeting shall be deemed to be held at the place, if any, where a majority of the Directors attending the meeting are physically present, or in default of such a majority, the place at which the Chairman of the meeting is physically present.
- 134. Subject to the Act, all business transacted in the manner provided above by electronic means shall for the purpose of this Constitution be deemed to be validly and effectively transacted at a meeting of the Board PROVIDED that at least one (1) of the Directors present at the meeting was at such place as resolved or deemed (as the case may be) pursuant to this Constitution for the duration of the meeting. All information and documents must be made equally available to all participants prior to or at / during the meeting.
- 135. The Directors or any committee of Directors may from time to time elect a Chairman, who shall preside at their meeting, but if no such Chairman be elected, or if at any meeting the Chairman be not present within fifteen (15) minutes after the time appointed for holding the same, a substitute for that meeting shall be appointed by such meeting from among the Directors present.
- 136. The continuing Directors at any time may act, notwithstanding any vacancy, in their body, but if and so long as their number is reduced below the minimum number fixed by or pursuant to this Constitution of the Company, the continuing Directors may, except on an emergency, act only for the purpose of increasing the number of Directors to such minimum number, or to summon a general meeting of the Company.
- 137. A Director (or alternate Director) or any firm of which he is a member, may contract or be interested in any contract or arrangement with the Company or any other company in which the Company may be interested and he may hold any office or place of profit (other than the office of Auditor of the Company or a subsidiary Company) in the Company and he or any firm of which he is a member may act in a professional capacity for the Company or any other such company, and (unless otherwise agreed) he may retain for his own absolute use and benefit all profits and advantages accruing to him therefrom.

- 138. A Director shall not participate in any discussion or vote in regard to any contract or proposed contract or arrangement in which he has, directly or indirectly, an interest (and if he shall do so his vote shall not be counted).
- 139. A Director notwithstanding his interest may, provided that none of the other Directors present disagree, be counted in the quorum present at any meeting whereat any decision is taken upon any contract or proposed contract or arrangement in which he is in any way interested PROVIDED ALWAYS that he has complied with Section 221 and all other relevant provisions of the Act and this Constitution.
- 140. A Director may vote in respect of:-
 - (a) any arrangement for giving the Director himself or any other Directors any security or indemnity in respect of money lent by him to or obligations undertaken by him for the benefit of the Company; and
 - (b) any arrangement for the giving by the Company of any security to a third party in respect of a debt or obligation of the Company for which the Director himself or any other Director has assumed responsibility in whole or in part, under a guarantee or indemnity or by the deposit of a security.
- 141. A Director of the Company may be or become a director or other officer of, or otherwise interested in, any company promoted by the Company or in which the Company may be interested as shareholder or otherwise, and no such Directors shall be accountable to the Company for any remuneration or other benefits received by him as a Director or officer of, or from his interest in, such other company unless the Company otherwise directs.

ALTERNATE DIRECTOR

- 142. (1) A Director may from time to time nominate any person to act as his alternate Director and at his discretion remove such alternate Director, but the appointment of such alternate Director shall not take effect until approved by a majority of the other Directors PROVIDED ALWAYS that any fee paid by the Company to an alternate Director shall be deducted from that Director's remuneration.
 - (2) An alternate Director shall (except as regards the power to appoint an alternate Director and remuneration) be subject in all respects to the terms and conditions existing with reference to the other Directors, and shall be entitled to receive notices of all meetings of the Directors and to attend, speak and vote at any such meeting at which his appointor is not present.
 - (3) A Director may at any time by writing revoke the appointment of any alternate appointed by him, and appoint another person approved as aforesaid. An alternate Director shall ipso facto vacate office if the Director appointing him vacates office as director or removes the alternate Director from office. Any appointment or removal of an alternate Director may be made and communicated by his appointor to the Office by cable, telegram or radiogram, telex or in any other manner approved by the Directors. Any cable, telegram or radiogram shall be confirmed as soon as possible by letter, but may be acted upon by the Company in the meantime.
 - (4) If a Director making any such appointment as aforesaid shall cease to be a Director (otherwise than by reason of vacating his office at a meeting of the Company at which he is re-elected), the person appointed by him shall thereupon cease to have any power or authority to act as an alternate Director.

- (5) An alternate Director shall not be taken into account in reckoning the minimum or maximum number of Directors allowed for the time being but he shall be counted for the purpose of reckoning whether a quorum is present at any meeting of the Directors attended by him at which he is entitled to vote.
- (6) No Director may act as an alternate director and a person may not act as an alternate director for more than one (1) director.
- (7) Every person acting as an alternate Director shall be deemed to be an officer of the Company, and shall alone be responsible to the Company for his own acts and defaults, and he shall not be deemed to be an agent of or for the Director appointing him.

Managing and / or Executive Directors

143. The Directors may from time to time appoint one (1) or more of their body to any executive office including the office of Chairman or Deputy Chairman, Chief Executive, Managing Director, Deputy Managing Director or Executive Director upon such terms as they think fit except that any appointment of Managing Director for a fixed term shall not exceed three (3) years.

The appointment may entrust to and confer upon the Directors holding such executive office, any powers exercisable by them as Directors generally as they may think fit, but such Chief Executive, Managing Director, Deputy Managing Director or Executive Director shall be subject to the control of the Board.

The Board may from time to time (subject to any provisions of any contract between him and the Company) remove or dismiss him or them from office and appoint another or others in his or their place or appoint a substitute during his or their absence from illness or any other cause and in case of any breach of any agreement his or their remedy against the Company shall be in damages only and he or they shall have no right or claim to continue in such office contrary to the will of the Directors or of the Company in general meeting.

- 144. The appointment of any Director to the office of Chairman or Deputy Chairman or Managing or Joint or Assistant Managing Director shall be automatically determined if he ceases from any cause to be a Director, unless the contract or resolution under which he holds office shall expressly state otherwise, but without prejudice to any claim he may have for damages for breach of any contract of service between him and the Company.
- 145. The Directors may entrust to and confer upon a Director holding any executive office any of the powers exercisable by them as Directors upon such terms and conditions and with such restrictions as they think fit, and may from time to time revoke, withdraw, alter or vary all or any of such powers, provided that such executive Directors shall be subject to the control of the Board.

COMMITTEE OF DIRECTORS

- 146. The Directors may delegate any of their powers, other than the powers to borrow and make calls, to committees consisting of such members of their body as they think fit. Any committee so formed shall in the exercise of the power so delegated conform to any regulations that may from time to time be imposed upon them by the Board.
- 147. Subject to any rules and regulations made pursuant to this Constitution, a committee may meet and adjourn as it thinks proper and questions arising at any meeting shall be determined by a majority of votes of the members of such committee present and in the case of any equality of votes, the Chairman shall have a second or casting vote.

- 148. A committee may elect a Chairman of its meetings. If no such Chairman is elected or if at any meeting the Chairman is not present within fifteen (15) minutes after the time appointed for holding the meeting, the members of the committee present may choose one (1) of their number to be Chairman of the meeting.
- 149. Notwithstanding any provisions to the contrary contained in this Constitution, any member of a committee may participate at a committee meeting by way of telephone and video conferencing or by means of other communication equipment whereby all persons participating in the meeting are able to hear each other, in which event such member shall be deemed to be physically present at the meeting whether for the purposes of this Constitution or otherwise. A member participating in a meeting in the manner aforesaid may also be taken into account in ascertaining the presence of a quorum at the meeting. Any meeting held in such manner shall be deemed to be held at such place as shall be agreed upon by the members attending the meeting PROVIDED that at least one (1) of the members present at the meeting was at such place for the duration of that meeting.

VALIDATION OF ACTS OF DIRECTORS

- 150. All acts bona fide done by any meetings of Directors, or by a committee of Directors, or by any person acting as a Director, shall notwithstanding it be afterwards discovered that there was some defect in the appointment of any such Director or person acting as aforesaid, or that they or any of them were disqualified, be as valid if every such person had been duly appointed and was qualified to be a Director.
- 151. The Directors shall not have power to sell or dispose of a substantial portion of the Company's main undertaking without approval by shareholders in general meeting.

DIRECTORS' CIRCULAR RESOLUTION

152. A resolution in writing signed, approved or assented by letter, electronic mail or facsimile by a majority of the Directors for the time being present in Malaysia entitled to receive notice of a meeting of the Directors shall be valid and effectual as if it had been passed at a meeting of the Directors duly called and constituted provided that where a Director is not so present but has an alternate who is so present, then such resolution must also be signed by such alternate.

Any such resolution may consist of several documents in like form (prepared and circulated by facsimile, telex, telegram or electronic mail or other communication modes / equipment), each signed by one (1) or more Director or their alternates.

An approval by letter or other written means of a proposed resolution in writing (which has been prepared and circulated as aforesaid) signed by a Director and sent by him by facsimile, telex or telegram or electronic mail or other communication modes / equipment shall be deemed to be a document signed by him for the purposes of the foregoing provisions.

Any such document may be accepted as sufficiently signed by a Director or his alternate if transmitted to the Company by any technology purporting to include a signature and / or electronic or digital signature of the Director or his alternate.

AUTHENTICATION OF DOCUMENTS

153. Any Director or the Secretary shall have power to authenticate any documents affecting the Constitution of the Company and any resolution passed by the Company or the Directors and any books, records, documents and accounts relating to the business of the Company, and to certify copies thereof or extracts therefrom as true copies or extracts.

Where any books, records, documents or accounts are kept elsewhere than in the Office, the local manager or other officer of the Company having the custody thereof shall be deemed to be a person appointed by the Directors as aforesaid.

154. A document purporting to be a copy of a resolution of the Directors or any extract from the minutes of a meeting of the Directors which is certified by person having powers to authenticate the documents as such in accordance with the provisions of this Constitution, shall be conclusive evidence in favour of all persons dealing with the Company on the faith that such resolution has been duly passed or that such extract is a true and accurate record of a duly constituted meeting of the Directors, as the case may be.

MINUTES AND REGISTERS

- 155. The Directors shall cause minutes to be made in books provided for the purposes:
 - (a) of all appointments of officers made by the Directors;
 - (b) of the names of the Directors present at each meeting of the Directors and of any committee of the Directors:
 - (c) of all resolutions and proceedings at all meetings of the Company, and of the Directors, and of committees of Directors;

and every Directors present at any meeting of Directors or committee of Directors shall sign his name in a book to be kept for that purpose (and any such minutes of such a meeting if purporting to be signed by the Chairman thereof, or by the Chairman of the next succeeding meeting of the same body, shall be sufficient evidence without any further proof of the facts therein stated).

156. The Company shall in accordance with the provisions of the Act keep at the Office, a register containing such particulars with respect to the Directors, Manager and Secretaries of the Company as are required by the Act, and shall from time to time notify the Registrar of Companies of any change in such register and of the date of change in the manner prescribed by the Act.

SECRETARY

- 157. The Secretary or Secretaries and Assistant Secretary or Assistant Secretaries shall in accordance with the Act be appointed by the Directors for such term, at such remuneration, and upon such conditions as they may think fit; and any Secretary and Assistant Secretary so appointed may be removed by them.
- 158. The office of the Secretary shall become vacant,
 - (a) if the Secretary is removed from office by the Directors;
 - (b) if the Secretary resigns his office by notice in writing to the Directors; or
 - (c) where none of the Directors can be communicated with at the last known address, on the expiry of thirty (30) days of the notification by the Secretary in accordance with section 237(2) of the Act.

SEAL

159. The Directors shall provide for the safe custody of the Seal, which shall only be used by the authority of the Directors or of a committee of the Directors authorised by the Directors in that behalf, and (subject always to the provisions of any trust deed or other instrument constituting any debentures, debenture stock or other securities of the Company) every instrument to which the Seal shall be affixed shall be signed by a Director and shall be countersigned by a Director or by the Secretary. All such signatures shall be autographic unless the Directors shall by resolution otherwise determine.

ACCOUNTS

- 160. The Directors shall cause proper accounting and other records to be kept and shall distribute copies of financial statements and other documents as required by the Act and shall from time to time determine whether and to what extent and at what times and places and under what conditions or regulations the accounting and other records of the Company or any of them shall be open to the inspection of members not being Directors, and no member (not being a Director) shall have any right of inspecting any account or book or paper of the Company except as conferred by statute or authorised by the Board. Subject always to Section 245 of the Act, the books of account or records of operations shall be kept at the Office or at such other place as the Directors think fit.
- 161. At least once in every year and at intervals of not more than fifteen (15) months, the Directors shall lay before the Company in general meeting a statement of financial position made up to a date not more than six (6) months before such meeting together with a statement of profit or loss for the period since the date of the preceding financial statements and ending on the date of the statement of financial position, and such other reports or financial statements as may be required by the Act.
- 162. Subject to the compliance with the Listing Requirements and any other relevant laws and regulations, the Company may send any Document required under the Listing Requirements to its securities holders, in electronic form, which shall be transmitted to the electronic address provided by the securities holders to the Company for such purpose or by publishing on a website. The requisite number of copies of each such Document shall at the same time be sent to the Exchange. Provided that this Constitution shall not require a copy of these documents to be sent to any person of whose address the Company is not aware but any member to whom a copy of these documents has not been sent shall be entitled to receive a copy free of charge on application at the Office.

AUDIT

- 163. Once at least in every year the accounts of the Company shall be examined, and the correctness of the statement of profit or loss and statement of financial position ascertained by one (1) or more Auditor or Auditors.
- 164. Auditors shall be appointed and their duties regulated in accordance with the Act.
- 165. A Director or officer of the Company, or a partner in any business with or an employee of a Director or officer of the Company, shall not be capable of being appointed or of acting as Auditor of the Company.

DIVIDENDS AND RESERVES

- 166. (1) The Directors may from time to time declare dividend. No dividend shall be payable otherwise than out of profits available of the Company or shall bear interest against the Company. The Directors may, if they think fit, from time to time declare and pay to the members such interim dividends as appear to them to be justified by the position of the Company, and may also from time to time, if in their opinion such payment is so justified, pay any preferential dividends which by the terms of issue of any share are made payable on fixed dates.
 - (2) The Directors may authorise a distribution of dividend at such time and in such amount as the Directors consider appropriate, if the Directors are satisfied that the Company will be solvent within twelve (12) months after the distribution is made.
 - (3) No higher dividend shall be paid than is authorised by the Directors, and the declarations of the Directors as to the distribution shall be conclusive.

- 167. The Directors may, before recommending any dividend, set aside out of the profits of the Company such sums as they think proper as a reserve or reserves, which shall, at the discretion of the Directors, be applicable for any purpose to which the profits of the Company may be properly applied, and pending such application may, at the like discretion, either be employed in the business of the Company, or be invested in such investments (other than shares of the Company), as the Directors may from time to time think fit. The Directors may also without placing the same to reserve carry forward any profits which they may think prudent not to divide.
- 168. Subject to the rights of persons, if any, entitled to shares with special rights as to dividend, all dividends shall be declared and paid according to the amounts paid or credited as paid on the shares in respect whereof the dividend is paid, but no amount paid or credited as paid on a share in advance of calls shall be treated for the purposes of this Constitution as paid on the share. All dividends shall be apportioned and paid proportionately to the amounts paid or credited as paid on the shares during any portion or portions of the period in respect of which the dividend is paid, but if any share is issued on terms providing that it shall rank for dividend as from a particular date such share shall rank for dividend accordingly.
- 169. The Directors may deduct from any dividend payable to any member on or in respect of a share all sums of money (if any) presently payable by him to the Company on account of calls or otherwise.
- 170. The Directors may retain any dividend or other moneys payable on or in respect of a share on which the Company has a lien, and may apply the same in or towards satisfaction of the debts, liabilities or engagements in respect of which the lien exists.
- 171. No dividend or other moneys payable on or in respect of a share shall bear interest against the Company.
- 172. All dividends unclaimed for one (1) year after being declared may be disposed of in accordance with the provisions of the Unclaimed Moneys Act, 1965. The payment by the Directors of any unclaimed dividend or other monies payable on or in respect of a share into a separate account shall not constitute the Company a trustee in respect thereof and any dividend unclaimed after a period of six (6) years from the date of declaration of such dividend may be forfeited and if so shall revert to the Company.
- 173. With the sanction of a general meeting any dividend may be paid wholly or in part by the distribution of specific assets and in particular of paid-up shares or debentures of any other company or in any one (1) or more of such ways. Where any difficulty arises in regard to such distribution, the Directors may settle the same as they think expedient, and in particular may issue fractional certificates and fix the value for distribution of such specific assets or any part thereof and may determine that cash payments shall be made to any members upon the footing of the value so fixed, in order to adjust the rights of all members, and may vest any such specific assets in trustees upon trust for the members entitled to the dividend as may seem expedient to the Directors.
- 174. (1) Any dividend, interest, or other monies payable in cash in respect of shares may be paid by cheque or warrant sent through the post directed to the registered address of the person whose name appear in the Register or Record of Depositors or to such person and to such address as the holder may in writing direct or by way of telegraphic transfer or electronic transfer or remittance to such account as designated by such holder or the person entitled to such payment.

Every such cheque or warrant or telegraphic transfer or electronic transfer or remittance shall be made payable to the order of the person to whom it is sent and the payment of any such cheque or warrant or telegraphic transfer of electronic transfer or remittance shall operate as a good and full discharge to the Company in respect of the payment represented thereby, notwithstanding that in the case of payment by cheque or warrant, it may subsequently appear that the same has been stolen or that the endorsement thereon has been forged. Every such cheque or warrant or telegraphic transfer or electronic transfer or remittance shall be sent at the risk of the person entitled to the money thereby represented.

- (2) Whenever the Directors or the Company in general meeting have resolved or proposed that a dividend (including an interim, final, special or other dividend) be paid or declared on the ordinary shares of the Company, the Directors may further resolve that members entitled to such dividend be entitled to elect to receive an allotment of ordinary shares credited as fully paid in lieu of cash in respect of the whole or such part of the dividend as the Directors may think fit. In such case, the following provisions shall apply:-
 - (a) the basis of any such allotment shall be determined by the Directors;
 - (b) the Directors shall determine the manner in which members shall be entitled to elect to receive an allotment of ordinary shares credited as fully paid in lieu of cash in respect of the whole or such part of any dividend in respect of which the Directors shall have passed such a resolution as aforesaid, and the Directors may make such arrangements as to the giving of notice to members, providing for forms of election for completion by members (whether in respect of a particular dividend or dividends or generally), determining the procedure for making such elections or revoking the same and the place at which and the latest date and time by which any forms of election or other documents by which elections are made or revoked must be lodged, and otherwise make all such arrangements and do all such things, as the Directors consider necessary or expedient in connection with the provisions of this Constitution;
 - (c) the right of election may be exercised in respect of the whole of that portion of the dividend in respect of which the right of the election has been accorded provided that the Directors may determine, either generally or in any specific case, that such right shall be exercisable in respect of the whole or any part of that portion; and
 - (d) the dividend (or that part of the dividend in respect of which a right of election has been accorded) shall not be payable in cash on ordinary shares in respect whereof the share election has been duly exercised (the "Elected Ordinary Shares") and in lieu and in satisfaction thereof ordinary shares shall be allotted and credited as fully paid to the holders of the Elected Ordinary Shares on the basis of allotment determined as aforesaid and for such purpose (notwithstanding any provision of the Constitution to the contrary), the Directors shall (i) capitalise and apply the amount standing to the credit of any of the Company's reserve accounts or any sum standing to the credit of the profit and loss account or otherwise available for distribution as the Directors may determine, such sum as may be required to pay up in full the appropriate number of ordinary shares for allotment and distribution to and among the holders of the Elected Ordinary Shares on such basis, or (ii) apply the sum which would otherwise have been payable in cash to the holders of Elected Ordinary Shares towards payment of the appropriate number of ordinary shares for allotment and distribution to and among the holders of the Elected Ordinary Shares on such basis.

- (3) (a) The ordinary shares allotted pursuant to the provisions of paragraph (2) of this Clause shall rank *pari passu* in all respects with the ordinary shares then in issue save only as regards participation in the dividend which is the subject of the election referred to above (including the right to make the election referred to above) or any other distributions, bonuses or rights paid, made, declared or announced prior to or contemporaneous with the payment or declaration of the dividend which is the subject of the election referred to above, unless the Directors shall otherwise specify.
 - (b) The Directors may do all acts and things considered necessary or expedient to give effect to any capitalisation pursuant to the provisions of paragraph (2) of this Clause, with full power to make such provisions as they think fit in the case of fractional entitlements to ordinary shares (including, notwithstanding any provision to the contrary in this Clause, provisions whereby, in whole or in part, fractional entitlements are disregarded or rounded up or down, or whereby the benefit of fractional entitlements accrues to the Company rather than the members).
- (4) The Directors may, on any occasion when they resolve as provided in paragraph (2) of this Clause, determine that the rights of election under that paragraph shall not be made available to the persons who are registered as holders of ordinary shares in the Register or the Record of Depositors, as the case may be, or in respect of ordinary shares the transfer of which is registered, after such date as the Directors may fix subject to such exceptions as the Directors think fit, and in such event the provisions of this Constitution shall be read and construed to such determination.
- (5) The Directors may, on any occasion when they resolve as provided in paragraph (2) of this Clause, further determine that no allotment of shares or rights of election for shares under that paragraph shall be made available or made to members whose registered addresses entered in the Register or the Record of Depositors, as the case may be, is outside Malaysia or to such other members or class of members as the Directors may in their sole discretion decide and in such event the only entitlements of the members aforesaid shall be to receive in cash the relevant dividend resolved or proposed to be paid or declared.
- (6) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Constitution, if at any time after the Directors' resolution to apply the provisions of paragraph (2) of this Clause in relation to any dividend but prior to the allotment of ordinary shares pursuant thereto, the Directors shall consider that, by reason of any event or circumstance (whether arising before or after such resolution) or by reason of any matter whatsoever, it is no longer expedient or appropriate to implement that proposal, the Directors may at their absolute discretion and as they deem fit in the interest of the Company, cancel the proposed application of paragraph (2) of this Clause.

CAPITALISATION OF PROFITS

175. The Company in general meeting may upon the recommendation of the Directors resolve that it is desirable to capitalise any part of the amount for the time being standing to the credit of any of the Company's Reserve Funds or to the credit of the Income Statement or otherwise available for distributions, and accordingly that such sums be set free for distribution amongst the member who would have been entitled thereto if distributed by the way of dividend and in the same proportions on condition that the same be not paid in cash but he applied either in or towards paying up any amounts for the time being unpaid on any shares held by such members respectively or paying in full unissued shares or debentures of the Company to be allotted and distributed credited as fully paid up to and amongst such members in the proportion aforesaid, or partly in the one (1) way and partly in the other, and the Directors shall give effect to such Resolution:

Provided that a share premium account and a capital redemption reserve fund may, for the purposes of this Constitution only be applied in the paying up of unissued shares to be issued to members of the Company as fully paid bonus shares.

176. Whenever such a resolution as aforesaid shall have been passed the Directors shall make all appropriations and applications of the undivided profits resolved to be capitalised thereby, and all allotments and issues of fully paid shares or debentures, if any, and generally shall do all acts and things required to give effect thereto, with full power to the Directors to make such provisions by the issue of fractional shares or by payment in cash or otherwise as they think fit for the case of shares or debentures becoming distributable in fractions and also to authorise any person to enter on behalf of all members entitled thereto into an agreement with the Company providing for the allotment to them respectively, credited as fully paid up of any further shares or debentures to which they may be entitled upon such capitalisation and any agreement made under such authority shall be effective and binding on all such members.

NOTICES

177. Any notice or other document, if served personally or sent by post, shall be deemed to have been served or delivered at the time personally or when the letter containing the same is put into the post, and in proving such service or sending it shall be sufficient to prove that the letter containing the notice or document was properly addressed and put into the post office as a prepaid letter.

Any notice or other document given in electronic form shall be transmitted to the electronic address provided by the member for such purpose or by publishing on the website.

Every person who, by operation of law, transfer, transmission or other means whatsoever, becomes entitled to any share, shall be bound by every notice which have been duly served to the person from whom he derives the title of such shares, prior to his name and address being entered in the Register or Record of Depositors as the registered holder of such shares. The contact details (including electronic address) of the member are as set out in the Record of Depositors shall be deemed the last known address provided by the member to the Company for purposes of communication with the member.

- (1) Where a notice, or any other document or information is served, sent or supplied by electronic communication:-
 - (a) to the current address of member, shall be deemed to have been duly given, sent, or served at the time of transmission of the electronic communication by the email server or facility operated by the Company or its service provider to the current address of members (notwithstanding any delayed receipt, non-delivery or "returned mail" reply message or any other error message indicating that the electronic communication was delayed or not successfully sent).

- (b) by making it available on a website, it shall be deemed to have been duly given, sent or served on the date on which the notice or document is first made available on the website, or unless otherwise provided under laws.
- (2) A notice, document or information served, sent or supplied by means of a website is deemed to have been given to or received by the intended recipient when the material was first made available on the website and the Company notifying the member in the following manner in writing:-
 - (a) the publication of the notice, document or information on the website; and
 - (b) the designated website link or address where a copy of the notice, document or information may be downloaded.
- (3) A member shall be implied to have agreed to receive such notice or document or information by way of such electronic communications. However, members are given a right to request for a hard copy of such notice, document or information and the Company shall forward a hard copy of such notice or document or information to the member within the prescribed period specified under the Listing Requirements.
- (4) The Directors may, at their discretion, at any time give a member an opportunity to elect within a specified period of time whether to receive such notice, document or information by way of electronic communications or as a physical copy, and such member shall be deemed to have consented to receive such notice, document or information by way of electronic communications if he was given such an opportunity and he failed to make an election within the specified time, and he shall not in such an event have right to receive a physical copy of such notice, document or information.
- 178. Where a given number of days' notice or notice extending over any other period is required to be given, the day of service shall be counted in such number of days or other period but the day for which it is given shall be excluded.
- 179. A notice including notice given in electronic form or any other document, may be given by the Company to the person entitled to a share in consequence of the death or bankruptcy of a member by sending it through representatives of the deceased or assignee of the bankrupt or by any like description, at the address, if any, within Malaysia supplied for the purpose by the person claiming to be so entitled, or (until such an address has been so supplied) by giving the notice in any manner in which the same might have been given if the death or bankruptcy had not occurred. Every person who shall become entitled to any share by operation of law, transfer, transmission or other means whatsoever, shall be bound by every notice in respect of such share, which prior to his name and address being entered in the Register or Record of Depositors as the registered holder of such shares, shall have been duly given to the person from whom he derives the title to such share.
- 180. (1) Notice of every general meeting shall be given in a manner herein before specified to:-
 - (a) every Director with a registered address in Malaysia or an address for service of notices in Malaysia;
 - (b) every member with a registered address in Malaysia or an address for service of notices in Malaysia;
 - (c) every person entitled to a share in consequence of the death or bankruptcy of a member who, but for his death or bankruptcy, would be entitled to receive notice of the meeting:
 - (d) the Auditors for the time being of the Company; and

- (e) every Exchange on which the Company is listed and any other relevant authorities.
- (2) Except as aforesaid no other person shall be entitled to receive notices of general meetings.
- (3) Whenever any notice is required to be given under the provisions of the laws of Malaysia or of this Constitution, waiver or the shortening of the period of such notice, may be effectively given by complying with Section 316(4) of the Act.

LANGUAGE

181. Where any accounts, minute books or other records required to be kept by the Act are not kept in Bahasa Malaysia or the English language, the Directors shall cause a true translation of such accounts, minute books and other records to be made from time to time at intervals of not more than seven (7) days and shall cause such translation to be kept with the original accounts, minute books and other records for so long as the original accounts, minute books and other records are required by the Act to be kept.

DESTRUCTION OF DOCUMENTS

- 182. Subject as hereinbefore provided and to any law in Malaysia for the time being in force, the Company shall be entitled to destroy:-
 - (a) at any time after a reasonable time from the date of registration thereof or on which an entry in respect thereof shall have been made (as the case may be), all instruments of transfer of shares or other forms of security of the Company which shall have been registered and all letters of request, renounces allotment letters, share certificates, forms of acceptance and transfer and applications for allotment in respect of which an entry in the register of transfer shall have been made and all records on microfilm or on any other system of data recording and storage;
 - (b) at any time after the expiration of one (1) year from the date of cancellation thereof, all registered certificates for shares or representing any other form of security of the Company (being certificates for shares or other securities in the name of a transferor and in respect whereof the Company has registered a transfer) and mandates and other written directions as to the payment of dividends or interest (being mandates or directions which have been cancelled); and
 - (c) at any time after the expiration of one (1) year from the date of the recording thereof, all notifications of change of name or address;

and it shall conclusively be presumed in favour of the Company that:-

- (i) every instrument of transfer so destroyed was a valid and effective instrument duly and properly executed and registered;
- (ii) every certificate for shares or representing any other form of security so destroyed was a valid certificate duly and properly cancelled; and
- (iii) every other document hereinbefore mentioned so destroyed was a valid and effective document in accordance with the recorded particulars thereof in the books or records of the Company.

Provided that:-

- (aa) the provisions aforesaid shall apply only to the destruction of documents in good faith and without notice of any claim (regardless of the parties thereto) to which the document might be relevant;
- (bb) nothing herein contained shall be construed as imposing on the Company any ability in respect of the destruction of any such document earlier that as aforesaid or in any case where the conditions of provision (i) above are not fulfilled; and
- (cc) references herein to the destruction of any document include references to the disposal thereof in any manner.

RECONSTRUCTION

183. On any sale of the undertaking of the Company, the Directors or the Liquidators on a winding up may, if authorised by a Special Resolution, accept fully paid or partly paid up shares, debentures or securities of any other company, whether incorporated in Malaysia or foreign, either then existing or to be formed for purchase in whole or in part of the property of the Company, and the Directors (if the profits of the Company permit) may distribute such shares or securities or any other property of the Company amongst the members without realisation. or vest the same in trustees for them, and any Special Resolution may provide for the distribution or appropriation of the cash, shares or other securities, benefits or property otherwise than in accordance with the strict legal rights of the members or contributories of the Company, and for the valuation of any such securities or property at such price and in such manner as the meeting may approve and all holders of shares shall be bound to accept and shall be bound by any valuation or distribution so authorised and waive all rights in relation thereto, save only in case the Company is proposed to be or is in the course of being wound up, such statutory rights (if any) under the provisions of the Act as are incapable of being varied or excluded by this Constitution.

WINDING-UP

184. If the Company shall be wound up, the Liquidator may, with the sanction of a Special Resolution of the Company and any other sanction required by the Act, divide amongst the members in species or kind the whole or any part of the assets of the Company (whether they shall consist of property of same kind or not) and may, for such purpose, set such value as he deems fair upon any property to be divided as aforesaid and may determine how such division shall be carried out as between the members or different classes of members.

The Liquidator may, with the like sanction, vest the whole or any part of such assets in trustees upon such trusts for the benefit of the contributories as the Liquidator, with the like sanction, shall think fit, but so that no member shall be compelled to accept any shares or other securities whereon there is any liability.

- 185. If the Company shall be wound up, the members of each class of shareholders shall be entitled to participate equally in direct proportion to the number of the shares. Provided that if the share capital of the Company is divided into different classes, the rights of each class in a liquidation shall be in accordance with the terms of the issue of the shares of the class.
- 186. On the voluntary liquidation of the Company, no commission or fee shall be paid to a liquidator unless it shall have been approved by members. The amount of such payment shall be notified to all members at least seven (7) days prior to the meeting at which it is to be considered.

SECRECY CLAUSE

187. Save as may be provided by the Act, no member shall be entitled to enter into or inspect any premises or property of the Company nor to require disclosure of any information in respect of any detail of the Company's trading, manufacturing or any matter which is or may be in the nature of a trade secret or secret process which may relate to the conduct of the business of the Company and which in the opinion of the Directors, it would be inexpedient in the interest of the members to communicate to the public.

INDEMNITY

188. Every member of the Board, whether holding an executive office pursuant to this Constitution or not, Auditor, Secretary and other officer for the time being of the Company shall be indemnified out of the assets of the Company (including effect of insurance) in accordance with the Act.

ALTERATION OF CONSTITUTION

189. Subject to the Act and to the provisions of the Listing Requirements (if any), the Company may by Special Resolution delete, alter or add to this Constitution.

COMPLIANCE WITH STATUTES, REGULATIONS AND RULES

190. The Company shall comply with the provisions of the Act, relevant governing statutes, regulations and rules as may be amended, modified or varied from time to time, or any other directive or requirement imposed by the Exchange, the Bursa Depository and other appropriate authorities, to the extent required by law, notwithstanding any provisions in this Constitution to the contrary.